

Faculty of Health Sciences Department of Pharmacy

Identification of novel roles and new modes of regulation for the atypical MAP kinases ERK3 and ERK4

Rania Al-Mahdi

A dissertation for the degree of Philosophiae Doctor - August 2015



Identification of novel roles and new modes of regulation for the atypical MAP kinases ERK3 and ERK4



Rania Al-Mahdi August 2015

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements	3
List of Papers Paper I Paper II Paper III	5 5 5 5
Abbreviations	6
I. Introduction 1. Kinases 2. Signaling pathways	
3. MAPK kinases	
3.1 The conventional Ras-Raf- MEK-ERK pathway	
3.1.1 The Ras-Raf- MEK-ERK inhibitors	14
3.2 The atypical group I PAK-ERK3/ERK4- MK5 pathway	
3.2.1 ERK3 and ERK4	17
3.2.1.1 ERK3 and ERK4 in Cancer	
3.2.1.2 ERK3 and ERK4 interaction with Hsp90	21
Hsp90	21
Hsp90 structure and function	
3.2.1.3 ERK3 and ERK4 interaction with DUSP2	23
DUSPs	23
DUSPs and cancer	25
3.2.1.4 ERK3 and ERK4 role in cell migration	27
Cell Migration	27
Amoeboid migration	
Mesenchymal migration	
Collective migration	
II. Aims of the study	
III. Summary of the papers	
IV. Discussion General discussion Paper I	
Paper II	
Paper III	
Paper I, II and III in relation to cancer	
Future perspective	
V. References	

Al-Mahdi 2015

Acknowledgements

This study was conducted at the Department of Pharmacy, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Tromsø. The project was financed by the Norwegian Cancer Society (Kreftforeningen).

During the course of my graduate studies, I have tested my limits and discovered patience. Despite that fact that my background is in dentistry, molecular biology has come to be a field that I love and enjoy. All this would not have been possible without the help of these great people.

First, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor Dr. Ole-Morten Seternes for his continuous assistance and all our helpful discussions along this journey.

Although not formally appointed as my official supervisor, I am deeply indebted to Dr. Claire Wells, of King's College London, whose stimulating motivation and valuable ideas helped me to complete this work. Without your superior knowledge and experience, the project would not be of such quality in its outcomes, and your support has been essential. I would also like to thank King's College London for hosting me for almost a year.

My sincere thanks to my co-supervisor Ingvild Mikkola for all her great efforts in helping me finish this work. Your unconditional encouragement, support and attention are deeply appreciated.

Thank you to Thrina Loennechen, the head of the department of pharmacy, always the one to tell me and remind me that there is a light in the end of tunnel.

Bjarne Johansen – a special thanks to you. You are the first person that always made time to help me and answer my questions in the lab, you really are the heart of the group. Hanne Kildalsen, I would like to thank you for technical support in the lab during the last period. I wish to thank you again Hanne as well as Rune Hogseth for speaking Norwegian in a way that I can learn and understand. I would also like to thank Nicole Podnecky for proofreading.

I take this opportunity to express my sincere gratitude to all faculty members of the Department of Pharmacy for their help and encouragement.

To my best friends Amt Al-Salam Al-Swari and Hind Al-Yamani, who have no clue about molecular biology – thank you for your faith in me and your endless support.

I would like to thank my family who supported me: my father, mother, brother and sisters.

I would like to express the deepest appreciation to two persons that have been with me along this journey, listening to all my frustrations, and always helping to keep me calm and cheer me up, my sister Reem Hamid and my friend Hagar Taman.

A most grateful acknowledgment is expressed to my beloved husband Mohammed Al-Haroni and my sons Nasr and Sam for their infinite love and exceptional consideration. You have helped keep me going.

During this journey that started in 2010 and has come to an end in 2015, with a leave of absence from October 2013 to September 2014, I would like to thank you all from the bottom of my heart.

Tromsø, August 2015 Rania Al-Mahdi

ania_

List of Papers

Paper I

The inducible nuclear phosphatase DUSP2/PAC1 specifically interacts with and dephosphorylates the atypical MAP kinases ERK3 and ERK4 and can regulate the output of the ERK3/ERK4-MK5 signalling axis

Maria Perander, **Rania Al-Mahdi**, Thomas C. Jensen, Jennifer A.L. Nunn, Hanne Kildalsen, Bjarne Johansen, Mads Gabrielsen, Stephen M. Keyse and Ole-Morten Seternes *Manuscript*

Paper II

A novel role for atypical MAPK kinase ERK3 in regulating breast cancer cell morphology and migration

Rania Al-Mahdi, Nouf Babteen, Kiruthikah Thillai, Bjarne Johansen, Hilde Ljones Wetting, Ole-Morten Seternes and Claire M Wells

Accepted Manuscript for publication in Cell Adhesion & Migration Journal, Volume 9, Issue 6.

Paper III Regulation of the atypical MAP kinases ERK4 by Hsp90

Rania Al-Mahdi, Bjarne Johansen, Hanne Kildalsen and Ole-Morten Seternes *Manuscript*

Abbreviations

17-AAG	17-Allylamino-17-demethoxygeldanamycin
Ala	Alanine
aPK	atypical protein kinase
Arg	Arginine
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
CD	Common docking
DUSP	Dual-specificity phosphatase
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EGFR	Epidermal growth factor receptor
ePK	eukaryotic protein kinase
ERK	Extracellular signal-regulated kinase
FA	Focal adhesion
Glu	Glutamic acid
Gly	Glycine
Hsp90	Heat shock protein 90
kDa	kilodaltons
KIM	Kinase-interacting motif
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MEK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase
MK5	MAPK-activated protein kinase-5
МКР	Mitogen activated protein kinase phosphatase
MMP	Matrix metalloproteinase
NSCLC	Non-small cell lung cancer
PAK	p-21 activated kinase
Pro	Proline
RTK	Receptor tyrosine kinases
Ser	Serine
SRC-3	Steroid receptor co-activator 3
TCR	T-cell receptor
Thr	Threonine
Tyr	Tyrosine
UV	Ultraviolet

Al-Mahdi 2015

I. Introduction

Since 2010, cancer is a leading cause of death worldwide, according to the *World Cancer Report* from the International Agency for Research on Cancer and United Nation report. In Norway, with a population of almost 5 million people, around 30,401 new cases were reported in 2013 were reported. Cancer does not discriminate between developed and developing countries. High cancer incidence and death rates are seen all over the world but to a lesser extent in developed countries according to the World Health Organization (WHO).

Cancer is a complex disease in which many of the characteristics of normal cell behavior are highly deregulated (1). It is a disease of the genome, where each tumor has its own set of genetic alterations. The progression of the cancer is associated with a complex interplay between the tumor cells and the surrounding tissues. Hanahan *et al.* have characterized the cellular and molecular events that enable the malignant transformation of cells harboring oncogenic alterations. These events include: uncontrolled cell proliferation, evasion of growth suppressors, inhibition/resisting of cell death, induction of angiogenesis by creating a particular microenvironment that contains blood vessels, the activation of invasion and metastasis, reprogramming of energy metabolism, evasion of immune detection, tumor promoting inflammation and genomic instability (1). Improve understanding of the genetic changes observed in cancer cells is leading to more effective treatment strategies.

There are over 100 different types of cancer, and each is classified by the type of cell that is initially affected (2). Normally, the body forms new cells when they are needed and replacing old cells that die. If this process goes wrong due to genetic changes, new cells grow even if they are not needed and old cells do not die when they should. An oncogene is a gene that can become permanently turned on or activated when it is not supposed. When this happens, the cell grows out of control, which can lead to cancer. Tumor suppressor genes are responsible for slowing cell division, repairing DNA mistakes, or inducing apoptosis. When tumor suppressor genes do not work properly, cells can grow out of control, which can also lead to cancer. The accumulation of proliferated cells due to genetic alteration can form a lump or mass of tissue called a tumor. Tumors can be either benign or malignant. Malignant tumors are the ones that are considered cancerous. The core of a tumor is deprived of oxygen and nutrients due to its expansion, so growth of new blood vessels (angiogenesis) is required. Malignant tumors can invade nearby tissues (invasion). The cells can also break away and spread to other parts of the body (metastasis) (Figure 1). The transformation of cancer from a

localized solid tumor to a disseminated metastatic tumor is always associated with poor patient prognosis. Tumor invasion and metastasis requires orchestration of a myriad of proteins that play a role in cell migration and adhesion.

Protein kinases are one of the most frequently mutated families of genes that contribute to neoplastic malignancies (3). Protein kinases may act as tumor suppressors or protooncogenes. Mutations in protein kinases may lead to tumorigenesis due to their involvement in numerous molecular events that are essential for the development of the hallmark of cancer as described by Hanahan *et al* (1, 4).

The most common cancer treatments include surgery, chemotherapy and radiotherapy. However, these are not the only available cancer therapies, there are alternative cancer treatments including immunotherapy, hyperthermia, and the use of kinase inhibitors which is a class of chemotherapy.

Kinases have become one of the most attractive targets for drug development in cancer treatment. The first kinase inhibitor that was approved for clinical use was Imatinib (2001), it is used for the treatment of chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML), gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs), and a number of other malignancies. Currently, there are more than 25 kinase inhibitors that have been approved for cancer treatment and 130 kinase inhibitors that are in clinical trials (phase I-III) (5, 6).



Figure 1. Simple illustration to show the Cancer progression that involves the cancer hallmark. (Reprinted from (7) with permission).

1. Kinases

Protein kinases are a large superfamily of enzymes that play crucial roles in most cellular processes. Kinases constitute one of the largest and most functionally diverse gene families. Many protein kinases are components of signal transduction pathways that regulate cellular processes such as division, differentiation, migration, and survival. Deregulation of human kinases has been causally linked to a variety of human malignancies. This is why inhibition of these deregulated kinases is crucial for the development of new cancer therapies (5, 6, 8). Kinases orchestrate its activity by adding phosphate groups to substrate proteins; these phosphate groups direct the activity, localization, and function of the phosphorylated proteins. The process of phosphorylation is mediated via the action of kinases that catalyze the transfer of a phosphate group (PO3) from the high energy donor, adenosine triphosphate (ATP), or guanosine triphosphate (GTP), to a hydroxyl group on serine, threonine, or tyrosine residues of the substrate proteins (9). Autophosphorylation can happen when the phosphate acceptor is located within the same molecule (9).

The set of genes encoding protein kinases in the genome is called the kinome. The human kinome includes 518 protein kinases, where 478 of them are eukaryotic protein kinase (ePKs) and they belong to a single superfamily whose catalytic domains are related in sequence (10). The remaining 40 kinases lack sequence similarity to the ePK domain, and they are known as the atypical protein kinases (aPKs).

The ePKs are further classified into eight major groups based on sequence similarity within this domain (Figure 2). 1- The protein tyrosine kinase (TK) group consists of two main groups, cytosolic tyrosine kinases (CTKs) or non-receptor tyrosine kinases (e.g. Src, JAK1/2/3) and receptor tyrosine kinases (RTK). RTKs are transmembrane proteins involved in signaling at the cell membrane. Examples of RTKs include the human epidermal growth factor receptor (HER/EGFR) family, the insulin receptor (IR) and the closely related insulinlike growth factor 1 receptor (IGF1-R). 2- The tyrosine kinase-like (TLK), this group has similar sequences to TK group, but they are generally active on serine/threonine substrates. TKL is the most diverse group, containing both non-receptor and receptor kinases. Its members include the interleukin-1 (IL-1) receptor-associated kinase (IRAK), the RAF kinases, the LIM domain kinase (LIMK), and the transforming growth factor beta (TGF β) receptors. **3-** The STE kinases are classified into three families based on their homology to the yeast proteins STE20 (MAP4K), STE11 (MAP3K), and STE7 (MAP2K). One of the prominent members of this family is the p21-activated kinase family, (Paks), which are a critical regulators of diverse signaling pathways. This group also includes the MAP4K, MAP3K and MAP2K components of the MAPK cascade. 4- CSNK1 (casein kinase 1, also known as CK1) is one of the smaller protein kinase groups. The members of this group are serine/threonine kinases and they phosphorylate a wide variety of substrates involved in cytoskeletal function and transcriptional regulation. They are also involved in the regulation of membrane trafficking, DNA replication, Wnt signaling, and RNA metabolism. 5- The AGC group is named for the following enzyme families: protein kinase A, protein kinase G, and protein kinase C related, Members of the AGC family are cytoplasmic serine/threonine kinases that are regulated by secondary messengers such as cyclic AMP (PKA) or lipids (PKC). 6- The CMGC group is named after its constituent subfamilies: CDK, MAPK, GSK3 and CLK. Members of this group are essential and typically represent a large group of kinases found in all eukaryotes. CMGC group members are involved in cell-cycle regulation and signaling, cell communication, and cell growth. 7- CAMK (Ca²⁺/calmodulin-dependent kinases), is a family of serine/threonine kinases that mediate many of the second messenger effects of Ca2+. There are two main classes of CaMKs, mulitfunctional CaMKs (CaMKK,

CaMKI, CaMKII and CaMKIV), which have multiple downstream targets, and substratespecific CaMKs (CaMKIII), which have only one known downstream target. **8-** Finally, the receptor guanylyl cyclase (RGC) group represents the smallest of the kinase groups. Members of this group are similar in domain sequence to tyrosine kinases.



Figure 2. The human kinome. It comprises of 478 classical eukaryotic protein kinase (ePKs) and 40 atypical protein kinase (aPKs). The conventional and atypical MAPKs belong to CMGC group. ERK3 and ERK4 are atypical MAPKs. (Adapted from (10))

Al-Mahdi 2015

2. Signaling pathways

Cell signaling is a process where stimuli are transmitted via a signaling cascade to effector molecules that orchestrate the appropriate biological response. The stimuli could be in the form of extracellular molecules (e.g. hormones, growth factors, cytokines, chemokines or neurotransmitters), UV light, or high osmolarity. Specific cell membrane receptors recognize these extracellular molecules and activate intracellular molecules causing a cascade of signals within the cell. This cascade will end up with a biological response(s) such as proliferation, apoptosis, alteration in metabolism, or gene expression. There are many distinct signaling pathways (e.g. PI3K/AKT pathway, JAK/STAT pathway and MAPK pathway) (11).

These signaling processes make the living cells able to communicate, monitor, and respond to their external and internal environments. Aberrant signaling pathways are a hallmark of cancer (1). Therefore, it is important to investigate and understand how specific signaling pathways are turned on or off. Cascades of kinases that are commonly activated in cancer often belong to the Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) pathway (12, 13).

3. MAP kinases

Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) are protein Ser/Thr kinases that convert extracellular stimuli into a wide range of cellular responses. MAPK pathways are evolutionarily conserved kinase modules among eukaryotes that control fundamental cellular processes such as gene regulation, growth, differentiation, migration, apoptosis, and proliferation. MAPK pathways are comprised of a three-tier kinase module, which are sequentially acting kinases: MAPK, a MAPK kinase (MAPKK), and a MAPKK kinase (MAPKKK). The MAPKKKs can be activated by small G-proteins of the Ras/Rho family. MAPKs have been divided into two groups, classical (conventional) and non-classical (atypical). Conventional MAPKs include the extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1/2 (ERK1/2), c-Jun amino (N)-terminal kinases 1/2/3 (JNK1/2/3), p38 isoforms (α , β , γ , and δ) and ERK5, whereas the atypical MAPKs comprise of ERK3, ERK4, ERK7, and Nemo-like kinase (NLK) (Figure 3). MAPKs will be dephosphorylated following their activation by broad-specificity phosphatases such as protein tyrosine phosphatases and PP2A, in addition to the MAPKs phosphatases (MKPs). The MKPs belong to the dual-specificity phosphatase family (DUSPs) (14, 15).



Figure 3. The different signaling cascade of Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK). The conventional MAPKs have four subgroup pathways, while atypical MAPKs have three subgroup pathways. Growth factors, cytokines, cellular stress, oxidation, osmolarity, and UV can activate the conventional MAPK pathway. It is still unknown what activates the atypical MAPKs. (Adapted from (16))

3.1 The conventional Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK pathway

The Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK signaling pathway is one of the conventional MAPK pathways that controls several fundamental cellular processes (17) (Figure 3). The Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK signaling pathway orchestrates events starting from the binding of a growth factor (e.g. epidermal growth factor (EGF)) to its specific receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) at the cell membrane (18-20). This interaction leads to phosphorylation of appropriate transcription factors within the nucleus. Many studies link the deregulation of the Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK pathway to oncogenesis in humans. Approximately, 30% of all human cancers display

evidence of enhanced activation of the Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK pathway (21). In more than 50% of acute myeloid leukemia (AML) and acute lymphocytic leukemia (ALL), constitutive activation of the Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK pathway is observed (22, 23). In AML, activation of the Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK pathway can be the result of mutated class III RTKs (24).

Principal components of this pathway include the Ras family of small GTPases, which acts as molecular switches that control the activity of many signaling pathways. It has been reported that activating mutations in Ras subfamily K-Ras, N-Ras, and H-Ras occur in different types of cancer. It has also been shown that 90% of pancreatic adenocarcinomas harbor a K-Ras mutation. The K-Ras mutations are also involved in colorectal, lung, and biliary tract carcinogenesis. Additionally, a high percentage of N-Ras mutations are observed in melanomas, while *H*-*Ras* mutations are found in a majority of salivary gland tumors (25, 26). Upon stimulation by upstream receptors, Ras switches from the inactive GDP-bound form to the active GTP-bound form. Subsequently, Ras will bind to the downstream target, Raf. Members of the Raf family are A-Raf, B-Raf, and C-Raf or Raf-1. Approximately 8% of human cancers have been reported with activation mutation of the B-Raf gene (27, 28). In particular, mutations of *B-Raf* have been observed in over 60% of melanomas, around 30% of ovarian cancer cases, and approximately 20% and 50% in colorectal carcinomas and papillary thyroid cancer, respectively (27-30). The only known substrates of Raf are MEK1 and MEK2 (MEK1/2), and the only known MEK1/2 substrates are ERK1 and ERK2 (ERK1/2). Activated Raf phosphorylates and activates the MEK1/2, which then in turn phosphorylates and activates ERK1/2. Thus, constitutively active MEK1/2 and ERK1/2 proteins are present in a relatively high number of human tumors, particularly those from the colon, lung, pancreas, ovary, and kidney (21). Active ERK1/2 phosphorylates numerous cytoplasmic and nuclear targets, including kinases, phosphatases, transcription factors and cytoskeletal proteins (31).

3.1.1 The Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK inhibitors

The use of kinase inhibitors is a type of cancer therapy that inhibits or blocks the enzyme activity of the kinase. Gefitinib (ZD1839, Iressa) and erlotinib (OSI-774, Tarceva) are used to treat epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) mutated cancers (32). The EGFRs are part of the intracellular Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK pathway (33). The EGFR gene amplification was reported in a wide range of carcinomas. It was found that mutation of EGFRs enhanced

tumorigenicity in many cancers such as glioblastoma multiforme (GBM) (34), breast, lung, head and neck, ovarian, and prostate cancers (35). The three *Ras* genes (*H-Ras, N-Ras, K-Ras*) are the most commonly mutated oncogenes in human cancers (36, 37). Yet, after thirty years of research, no drugs that target Ras proteins directly or act on Ras-driven human cancers have been successfully developed (38). Indeed, cancers with Ras mutations remain the most difficult to treat. A few years ago farnesyltransferase inhibitors (FTIs) were considered as promising inhibitors. The addition of a 15-carbon farnesyl lipid tail in a reaction by the enzyme farnesyltransferase (FTase) is essential for Ras signaling due to the requirement of this posttranslational modification for the plasma membrane localization of Ras molecules (39). However, the results of clinical trials with FTIs were disappointing. Indeed, FTIs were effectively blocking the H-Ras farnesylation and membrane association, but FTIs did not effectively block N-Ras and K-Ras protein farnesylation and membrane association (40). Developing therapeutic agents against oncogenic Ras activity has been a challenging and unsuccessful. Therefore, efforts have been directed to developing therapies that target effector pathways downstream of Ras (e.g. Raf and MEK1/2).

As mentioned previously, 8% of tumors have been identified with activation mutations of B-Raf. More than 90% of B-Raf mutations in human cancer are in a single amino acid where valine was substituted by glutamate V600E (B-Raf-V600E) (28). There are two B-Raf inhibitors that have been approved for use in patients with metastatic melanoma and are positive for the B-Raf-V600E mutation (i.e. Vemurafenib (Zelboraf, PLX4032, RG7204) and Dabrafenib (Tafinlar)) (41).

MEK1/2 lies downstream of Ras and Raf, which makes it a potential target in tumors with Ras or Raf activation. Recently the MEK1/2 inhibitor Trametinib (Mekinist) was approved for clinical use. This inhibitor is used for the treatment of metastatic melanoma positive for B-Raf-V600E (8). The combination of two kinase inhibitors has been examined in clinical trails, and the combination of, for instance, Dabrafenib along with Trametinib has shown an improvement in progression-free survival (PFS) in B-Raf mutant melanoma (42, 43). Trametinib is the only approved MEK1/2 inhibitor, however, several other MEK1/2 inhibitors are at various stages of development: e.g. Cobimetinib (GDC-0973/XL518) is in Phase III trials for use in combination with vemurafenib for the treatment of advanced B-Raf mutant melanoma (44), Binimetinib (MEK-162) is in Phase II trials for patients with advanced melanoma harboring N-Ras or B-Raf mutations (45), Selumetinib/AZD6244 (ARRY-142886) is in Phase II trials for use with irinotecan as second-line therapy in patients with K-Ras mutated colorectal cancer (46) and RO5126766 (CH5126766) is in Phase I trials for patients

with advanced solid tumors (47). The ERK1/2 selective inhibitors have had limited development compare to Raf and MEK1/2 inhibitors. This could be due to the earlier assumption that ERK1/2 are the only known downstream targets of MEK1/2 thus no added benefit would result from ERK1/2 inhibitor compared to a MEK1/2 inhibitor. However, there has been interest in development of an ERK1/2 inhibitor due to the clinical observation of resistance to Raf and MEK1/2 inhibitors leading to the recovery of ERK1/2 signaling. It is believed that the inhibition of ERK1/2 along with Raf and/or MEK1/2 could increase the anti-tumor efficacy. Two ERK1/2 inhibitors have been reported, SCH772984 (Merck/Schering Plough) (48) and MK-8353/SCH900353, which is currently in Phase I clinical trials for patients with solid tumors (49, 50).

3.2 The atypical group I PAK-ERK3/ERK4-MK5 pathway

The p-21 activated kinases (PAKs) are serine/threonine kinases activated by the small GTPases Cdc42 and Rac in response to a variety of cell stimuli (51-53). They are comprised of six isoforms and grouped into 2 classes; group I, which includes PAK1-3 and group II, which includes PAK4-6 (54). PAK1 was first identified in 1994 as a target for Cdc42 and Rac1 (55). PAK family is regulating cellular processes such as motility, proliferation, and survival by phosphorylating a myriad of downstream effectors that are involved in these processes. PAKs were shown to signal downstream of these small GTPases to regulate cytoskeletal dynamics and cell motility via direct phosphorylation of substrates such as paxillin, cortactin, LIMK, and myosin light-chain kinase (52). PAK1 was also found to regulate the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathway based on the ability of PAK1 to phosphorylate both Raf-1 and MEK1 (56). PAKs are overexpressed and/or activated in several human tumors such as breast cancer, neurofibromatosis, colon cancer and lung cancer (57). Stimulation of cell proliferation, survival, and motility are all hallmarks of cancer, that the PAK family is suggested to contribute to (Figure 4). The atypical MAP kinases, ERK3 and ERK4, were identified to be substrates of PAK1-3. ERK3 and ERK4 were constitutively phosphorylated in their activation loop by group I PAK, and a novel PAK-ERK3/ERK4-MK5 signaling pathway was suggested by authors (58, 59).



Figure 4. PAK family role in cancer hallmarks. This simple illustration shows the involvement of PAK in several cancer hallmarks due to its ability to phosphorylate many substrates. PAK can enhance cell motility by the phosphorylation of cytoskeletal targets LIMK, which in turn phosphorylates cofilin. PAK play a role in cell proliferation due to its ability to phosphorylate Raf-1 and/or MEK1/2. Raf-1 is also involved in resisting cell death. NFkB is regulated by PAK indirectly to promote cell survival. Other cancer hallmarks can be also promoted by the activation of PAKs (e.g. angiogenesis). (Reprinted from (57))

3.2.1 ERK3 and ERK4

Extracellular signal regulated kinase (ERK) 3 and 4 are atypical members of the mitogenactivated protein kinase (MAPK) family. Both *Erk3* and *Erk4* genes were identified in the early 1990s by homology cloning using probes derived from the MAPK *Erk1* (60, 61). The ERK3 and ERK4 proteins possess nearly 45% homology to ERK1/2 within their kinase domain (60) but have distinct structural features that make them atypical compare to the other MAPKs. These two kinases possess a single phosho-acceptor site in the S-E-G (Ser-Glu-Gly) motif instead of the conventional T-X-Y (Thr-X-Tyr) motif in their activation loop (Figure 5). In addition, in the kinase domain VIII, the A-P-E (Ala-Pro-Glu) motif is replaced by the S-P-R (Ser-Pro-Arg) motif, and they are the only protein kinases in the human genome to have an arginine residue at this position. Sequencing of the human cDNA revealed that ERK3 is a 721 amino acid protein with a molecular mass of ~100 kDa, whereas ERK4 is a 587 amino acid protein with a molecular mass of ~70 kDa (62-64). Both proteins, ERK3 and ERK4, have a long C-terminal compared to the typical ERK1/2. They are further characterized by the presence of a catalytic kinase domain at the N-terminal end, for which they have 73% amino acid identity in their kinase domains (64). ERK3 and ERK4 define a subfamily of MAP kinases that are found in both vertebrates and invertebrates (64, 65).

Indeed, the regulation, substrate specificity, and physiological functions of atypical MAP kinases are not completely understood, as they do not share many characteristics of conventional MAPKs. However, genetic ablation of the *Erk3* gene has revealed that ERK3 plays an important role in fetal growth and lung maturation, while the disruption of the *Erk4* gene has no obvious effects on the morphology, viability, or physiology of the mice (66, 67). On the other hand, targeted inactivation of ERK4 in mice leads to a depression-related behavior in a forced swimming test (66). The first substrate identified for ERK3/ERK4 was the MAPK-activated protein kinase-5 (MK5 or PRAK). MK5 was demonstrated not only to act as a substrate for ERK3, but activated MK5 was shown to phosphorylate ERK3 both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (68). This interaction stabilizes ERK3 and excludes both ERK3 and MK5 from the nucleus (63, 69). ERK4 is mainly localized in the cytoplasm whereas ERK3 is localized both in the nucleus and the cytoplasm (62, 70, 71). Binding of MK5 to ERK4 will result in cytoplasmic accumulation of MK5 (63, 72, 73). The ablation of either ERK3 and ERK4 causes an 80% loss of MK5 activity in cells (63).

Steroid receptor co-activator 3 (SRC-3) was recently identified as an additional substrate of ERK3 kinase (74). So far, no physiological targets of the ERK3/ERK4-MK5 signaling module have been identified. ERK3 and ERK4 seem to be constitutively phosphorylated at their activation loop by group I PAK, which suggested a PAK-ERK3/ERK4-MK5 signaling pathway (58, 59). Several studies have focused on ERK3 rather than ERK4 despite the fact that ERK3 is an unstable protein with a short half-life that is challenging to detect in both ectopic and endogenous settings. A role of ERK3 in regulation of lung cancer cell invasion, where ERK3 interacts with and phosphorylates SRC-3 specifically at serine 857 (S857), has been described. Phosphorylation of SRC-3 at S857 by ERK3 seems to be important for SRC-3 to interact with the transcription factor PEA3 and their subsequent regulation of matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) gene expression (74). ERK3 has also been found to be involved in regulating cell cycle progression, where ERK3 binds to Cdk1, Cdc14A and Cdc14B (75, 76). The phosphatases Cdc14A and Cdc14B were able to reverse ERK3 C-terminal

phosphorylation in mitosis (76). Moreover, a recent study has revealed the role of ERK3 in neuronal morphogenesis, where Brand *et al.* showed that Septin7, ERK3, and MK5 exist in the same complex along with the brain-specific nucleotide exchange factor kalirin-7 (77).

Several studies have also been aimed at discovering the physiological role of MK5. Recently, Stohr and colleagues suggested that MK5 is a substrate for ERK4 in cell migration (78). The study demonstrates that insulin-like growth factor 2 mRNA binding protein (IGF2BP1) promotes the velocity of cell migration by antagonizing MK5 activation (78). IGF2BPs in general were shown to facilitate the formation of polarized lamellipodia and regulate migration of tumor-derived cells in vitro (79, 80). Another study has suggested that MK5 plays a role in cell motility (81), although they did not agree whether MK5 is acting as a promoter or inhibitor in cell motility (78, 81). Other studies have found that MK5 phosphorylation of Hsp27 may lead to cytoskeletal rearrangement (82, 83). Additionally, the Hsp40, p53, Rheb, and FOXO3a proteins have been described as MK5 substrates (84-87). The phosphorylation of these substrates can result in many cellular responses such as Rasinduced senescence, proliferation, and nutrient starvation responses (84-86).

Recent studies have suggested the involvement of ERK3 in regulation of the immune system. ERK3 was recently describes as an important player controlling TCR-induced T-cell activation. Resting T-cells do not express ERK3, but the stimulation of T-cells leads to the transcription of the Erk3 gene. Additionally, ERK3 plays an important role in sustaining Tcell activation to promote proliferation and differentiation (88). ERK3 expression is induced in both CD4+ and CD8+ T-cells following T-cell activation suggesting a possible role for ERK3 in T-cell response (88). Another study showed that during T-cell development, ERK3 expression in thymocytes was necessary to promote double positive thymocyte survival and thus allow successive TCRa gene rearrangements (89). ERK3 expression by thymic epithelial cells is essential for the differentiation of CD4+ T-cells (89). Moreover, it was shown that ERK3 controls thymocyte positive selection and that ERK3 deficiency affects thymic positive selection, which is a critical step of T-cell differentiation (90). In both studies, it was suggested that ERK3 might act as a direct downstream effector of the ERK1/2 signaling pathway in T-cells (88, 90). The discovery of ERK3's role in the immune system may help in designing better strategies for immune reconstitution in immunocompromised patients. To date, no data is available on the role of ERK4 in the immune system.



Figure 5. Schematic representation of the overall structure of the MAPKs. Both conventional and atypical MAPKs are composed of a kinase domain flanked with N- and C-terminus extensions of varying lengths. The activation loop phosphorylation motif is shown for each kinase. Different additional domains are also present in some MAPKs: transactivation domain (TAD); nuclear localization sequence (NLS); conserved region in ERK3/4 (C34); and Alanine, Histidine, and Glutamine rich domain (AHQr). ERK3 and ERK4 possess a single phosho-acceptor site in the S-E-G motif instead of the conventional T-X-Y. (Adapted from (91)).

3.2.1.1 ERK3 and ERK4 in Cancer

ERK3 has been shown to be upregulated in multiple cancers, and its upregulation is frequently associated with tumor metastasis (92). Some studies have observed an increased level of ERK3 in melanoma, breast cancer, and non-small cancer lung cells (74, 92, 93). In a recent review, Kostenko *et al.* have summarized almost all the available information regarding mutations in the *erk3* and *erk4* genes related to cancer (94). Either silent mutations or single amino acid substitutions have been found in ERK3 in different cancer types in lung, ovary and skin cancer tissue. The same types of mutations were also observed in ERK4 in lung and skin cancer tissue (95-100). ERK3 was found to play a role in cell proliferation of human carcinoma cells (101), cell migration, and invasion (74). The protein level of ERK3 was also found to be elevated in gastric cancer tissues compared with adjacent normal mucosa (102). In colorectal cancer, ERK3 kinase activity was increased in 10 of 21 cancers, while ERK1/2, JNK1, and p38 were downregulated (103). In addition, ERK3 facilitate lung cancer cell invasion by interacting with and phosphorylating SRC-3 specifically at serine 857 (74).

3.2.1.2 ERK3 and ERK4 interaction with Hsp90

According to a recent list of Heat shock protein 90 (Hsp90) clients by Picard, ERK3 and ERK4 were found to be one of these clients (104). The Hsp90 clients include receptors, transcription factors, kinases, and other unrelated proteins that share no common features in terms of sequence or structure. Hsp90 chaperones determine the stability and activity of their clients, many of which take part in signaling pathways and regulatory circuits that control cell homeostasis, growth, proliferation, differentiation, and cell death. In a study described in this thesis (Paper III), Hsp90 was found to be involved in ERK4, but not ERK3, stabilization.

Hsp90

Heat shock protein 90 (Hsp90) is a molecular chaperone that assists the folding and assembly of macromolecular structures. Hsp90 is an evolutionarily conserved molecular chaperone that is abundant in eukaryotic cells and its expression increases when cells are exposed to a variety of stresses. Different isoforms are expressed in different cellular compartments: Hsp90 α and Hsp90 β in the cytosol (105), 94 kDa glucose-regulated protein (Grp94) in the endoplasmic reticulum (106, 107), Tumor Necrosis Factor Receptor Associated Protein 1 (TRAP-1) in mitochondria (108), and Hsp90C in plastids (chloroplasts) (109, 110).

The Hsp90 chaperone transiently binds to substrate proteins that are called clients. Hsp90 is an essential partner for many signaling protein kinases that are required for the efficient cell growth and proliferation. In the last 30 years, over 200 Hsp90 clients have been identified using biochemical and biophysical methods (111). These clients include a wide range of protein classes (e.g. kinases, transcription factors, nuclear receptors, as well as, structural proteins such as actin and tubulin) (112). The Hsp90 clients include many oncogenic proteins that are involved in tumor cell proliferation, survival, and angiogenesis (113). The activity and stability of protein kinases are dependent on the molecular chaperone activity of Hsp90; therefore, inhibition of Hsp90 by specific inhibitors induces degradation or suppression of the activity of these kinases. Thus, Hsp90 has been considered as a target for cancer chemotherapy (112).

21

Al-Mahdi 2015

Hsp90 structure and function

Hsp90 is a dynamic dimer, and studies have suggested that dimerization is essential for its chaperoning function in vivo (114). Each homodimer is consisting of three main domains that have important functional interactions. First, the N-terminal domain (NTD) contains an ATP binding site, a drug-binding site, and a co-chaperone interacting motifs. Second, the middle domain (MD) is a central domain with docking sites for client proteins and co-chaperones. The third domain is a C-terminal domain (CTD) that contains the dimerization motif, second drug-binding region, and interaction sites for additional co-chaperones (113, 115). Some members of the Hsp90 family, such as cytosolic eukaryotic Hsp90 and Grp94, have a disordered region, termed the charged-linker, which separates the NTD and the MD (116). A long, highly charged linker is a characteristic feature of Hsp90s in eukaryotic organisms. Adjacent to the charged-linker, cytosolic eukaryotic Hsp90s have a C-terminal extension of pentapeptide MEEVD sequence (Figure 6) (115). The ATP binding site, located in the NDT domain of Hsp90, is unique and distinct from the ATP-binding cleft of Hsp70 and protein kinases, however, it is similar to those of bacterial type II topoisomerase and DNA gyrase B (117, 118). Hsp90 inhibitors, such as geldanamycin bind to the ATP-binding pocket of Hsp90 to inhibit the ATPase activity competitively (119). The NTD also contains a binding site for co-chaperones (e.g. Cdc37 and p23) (120, 121). The MD contains an Arginine in position 380, which is the key catalytic residue required for orientating and polarizing the phosphate of ATP (122). The MD also contains a binding site for clients such as Akt (123), endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) (124), and Cdk4 (125). As mention above, the CTD is essential for Hsp90 dimerization, but it is also involved in binding client proteins such as the tumor suppressor p53 (126). In the early 1990s, a number of co-chaperones were co-purified with Hsp90. These co-chaperones and Hsp90 had been found in complex with steroid receptors or protein kinases. Examples includes: Hop, Cdc37, and Aha1 that bind to Hsp90 C-terminus, Nterminus and middle, respectively (112). Cdc37 is one of the co-chaperones that help in the chaperone function of Hsp90. Cdc37, an essential protein, interacts with protein kinases through its N-terminal domain and recruits them to the Hsp90 system. The Cdc37 dimer binds between the two NTDs of an Hsp90 dimer, holding them in an open state, and therefore inhibiting N-terminal dimerization. In addition, Ccd37 physically interacts with the Hsp90 ATP-lid (Lid) to inhibit the progress of the ATPase cycle. The ATP-lid is open during the ADP-bound state and closed in the ATP-bound state (Figure 6). Cdc37 may hold Hsp90 in an open conformation for client loading (121).



Figure 6. Hsp90 structure. Schematic drawing of human Hsp90. Hsp90 consists of three domains: an N-terminal ATP-binding domain (NTD); a middle domain (MD); and a C-terminal dimerization domain (CTD) with the pentapeptide **MEEVD** sequence. A charged region exists between the NTD and MD domains. ATP binding to the undimerized (open) NTD domain of HSP90 (lower panel, left) that leads to transient dimerization of the NTD (close) (lower panel, right). CTD is being constitutively dimerized. All three domains are reported to interact with substrate proteins.

3.2.1.3 ERK3 and ERK4 interaction with DUSP2

It has not previously shown that the family of dual-specificity phosphatases (DUSPs) dephosphorylates any of the MAP kinases other than p38s, ERK1/2 and the JNKs (127-130). Exclusively here in this study (paper I), we show that DUSP2/PAC1 interacts with and dephosphorylates both ERK3 and ERK4.

DUSPs

DUSPs (dual-specificity phosphatases) are a heterogeneous group of protein phosphatases that can dephosphorylate both the threonine/serine and tyrosine residues within the substrates (131). A subfamily of DUSPs is called mitogen activated protein kinase phosphatases

(MKPs). The main substrates for the dual-specificity MKPs are the MAPK family where they dephosphorylate MAPKs and attenuate their signaling (14) (Figure 7). DUSPs contain a highly conserved C-terminal catalytic domain and an N-terminal composed of a Cdc25-like domain (also termed CH2 domain for Cdc25 homology 2) and an intervening cluster of basic amino acids, known as kinase-interacting motif (KIM) or the MAP kinase-binding (MKB) motif. The KIM motif of DUSP is responsible for MAPK binding engage with a 'common docking' (CD) site of MAPKs (132). There are currently 25 genes in the Human Genome Organization database designated as DUSPs. Two groups of DUSPs were characterized, typical and atypical. Atypical DUSPs are characterized by the lack of KIM. The typical DUSPs are divided into three subclasses according to their subcellular localization: 1inducible nuclear DUSPs (DUSP1/MKP1, DUSP2/PAC1, DUSP4/MKP2, and DUSP5), 2cytoplasmic **DUSPs** (DUSP6/MKP3/PYST1, DUSP7/MKP-X/PYST2, and DUSP9/MKP4/PYST3), and 3nuclear/ cytoplasmic DUSPs (DUSP10/MKP5, DUSP16/MKP7, and DUSP8/M3/6). Regulating the function of DUSP-interacting proteins is not limited to DUSPs' phosphatase activity. It has been shown that DUSPs can modulate the function of MAP kinases by keeping them either in the cytoplasm or nucleus (133, 134). The ability of DUSPs to dephosphorylate proteins is not limited to the MAPK family. Several studies show that DUSP4, DUSP1, and DUSP22 could dephosphorylate STAT5, histone H3, and FAK, respectively (135-137). A recent review has summarized the different molecular mechanisms responsible for the cross-regulations between DUSPs and MAP kinases (Figure. 7) (138). The following section will focus on some of the deregulated DUSPs that are involved in cancer. However, the deregulation of DUSP is not limited to cancer, it could also be involved in other diseases (e.g. DUSP6 is downregulated in familial amyloidotic polyneuropathy). Moreover, some of the DUSPs play a role in the regulation of immune cell functions. DUSP1 was found to be a negative regulator for the production of inflammatory cytokines (139), while DUSP2 was found to positively regulate autoimmune responses in an arthritis animal model (140).



Figure 7. The cross-regulations between DUSPs and MAPKs. MAPKs act as activators for DUSPs, while DUSPs act as an inhibitors. (Adapted from (138)).

DUSPs and cancer

DUSPs as regulators of the MAPKs could function either as a tumor suppressor or oncogene. Numerous studies correlate loss of DUSP expression with progression of several tumor types. On the other hand, gain of DUSP expression is often associated with cancer progression. Several studies had reviewed the involvement of DUSP family in cancer (Table1). Overexpression of inducible nuclear DUSP1/MKP-1 was detected during the early stage in a range of human epithelial tumors, including prostate, colon, and bladder (141). However, the DUSP1/MKP-1 expression is lost as these tumors became more aggressive and invasive in theses cancers (141). DUSP1/MKP-1 overexpression was also detected in invasive ovarian carcinomas and was correlated with shorter progression-free survival (142). Another well-studied DUSP is the cytoplasmic DUSP6/MKP3/PYST1 (127, 143). DUSP6 was overexpressed in some cases such as in keratinocytes and breast cancer cells (144), glioma (145), and chronic myeloid leukemia (146), while it is downregulated in pancreatic cancer (147) and lung cancer (148).

DUSP	Cancer	References
DUSP1	Non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), gastric-, pancreatic-, breast-, hepatocellular-, colon-, prostate-, bladder and ovarian carcinomas	(141, 142, 149-154)
DUSP2	Ovarian carcinoma and acute leukemia	(155, 156)
DUSP4	Liver-, breast-, ovarian-, and rectal carcinomas, lung adenocarcinoma and pancreas cancer cells	(154, 157- 160)
DUSP5	Mantle cell lymphoma (MCL), skin cancer and Burkitt's lymphoma	(161-163)
DUSP6	Pancreatic and lung carcinoma, NSCLC, breast cancer, chronic myeloid leukemia, melanoma, glioma and ovarian cancer	(144, 145, 147, 148, 164-168)
DUSP7	Acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) and acute myeloid leukemia (AML)	(169-171)
DUSP8	Acute leukemia	(172)
DUSP9	Skin squamous cell carcinoma	(173)
DUSP10	Prostate and breast cancer	(174-176)
DUSP16	AML and Burkitt's lymphoma	(177, 178)

Table 1. Expression of DUSPs in human cancer.

3.2.1.4 ERK3 and ERK4 role in cell migration

Several studies have suggested that ERK3 and ERK4 play a role in cell migration and invasion in relation to other proteins (e.g. SRC-3 and MK5) (74, 78, 81, 101). Here in this study (paper II), we have investigated the role of ERK3 in cell migration and adhesion.

Cell Migration

Cell migration is fundamental to cell and tissue dynamics in embryogenesis, inflammatory response, wound healing, as well as, in cancer invasion and metastasis. The ability of cancer cells to invade adjacent tissue, which could be followed by local or distant metastasis, is a hallmark of cancer. In metastasis, tumor cells migrate from the initial tumor mass (invasion) into the circulatory system (intravasation) and transit in the blood or lymph, followed by, extravasation and subsequent migration to a new site where cancer cells can grow. Cell motility is driven by cycles of actin polymerization, cell adhesion, and actomyosin contraction. Migrated cells can move either individually or collectively (Figure 8). In the case of individual cell migration, there are two distinct types of movement: amoeboid and mesenchymal (Figure 8). In order to migrate, cells must protrude their plasma membrane at the leading edge (the front). The actin cytoskeleton and regulators of actin dynamics are involved in all protrusion types. The assembly of actin cytoskeletal drives the initial extension of the plasma membrane at the cell front (i.e. leading edge protrusion) (179). Cells then form adhesions that link to the extracellular matrix (ECM) by recruiting signaling and cytoskeletal proteins to stabilize the protrusion (180). To pull the cell body forward, the contraction of actomyosin network will cause retraction of the cell rear and translocation of the cell body (181). The repetition of leading edge protrusion formation, actomyosin contraction and adhesions turnover of the cell rear completes the migratory cycle and allows the translocation of the cell in the direction of movement (182, 183).

Cells adhere to the ECM via integrins and the formation of focal adhesion complexes (184). Integrins are the predominant receptors that mediate cell adhesion to the ECM ligands (184, 185). The initial step of cell adhesion is the clustering of integrins. The cytoplasmic portions of the clustered integrins act as a platform for the recruitment of cellular proteins, such as adaptor and signaling proteins, to the inner surface of the plasma membrane, where they form

structures called focal adhesions (FAs) (186, 187). The integrin clustering will be linking to actin stress fibers in a process regulated by Rho/ROCK (185, 188). The proteins that localize to FAs, such as talin, paxillin, α -actinin, and tensin, provide strong linkages to the actin cytoskeleton and connect cells firmly to the ECM (189). Other proteins, including kinases or phosphatases, are also recruited to FAs, where they transmit ECM-derived signals to cellular pathways. Focal adhesion kinase (FAK) and Src are well characterized tyrosine kinases that play central roles in integrin-mediated signaling cascades (190). FAK and Src transmit signals from FAs to the cellular machinery by phosphorylating multiple integrin-associated proteins (190). A continuous, coordinated formation and turnover of FAs at the leading edge of the cell and disassembly of this attachment at the rear is required for directional migration (191, 192).

Many different molecules are involved in the coordination of cell migration and cytoskeleton rearrangement. RhoA, Cdc42 and Rac1 (Rho family of GTPases) are pivotal regulators of actin and adhesion organization, so they control the formation of protrusions (193). The Rho GTPases transmit signals from membrane receptors to the cytoskeleton and cell adhesions. High levels of actomyosin contractility, driven by Rho-ROCK (Rho-Rho-kinase) and JAK-STAT3, facilitate increased cells migratory speeds compared with elongated- mesenchymal cells (194-196). However, RhoA is also known to be involved in regulating leading edge membrane protrusions of migrating cells (197-199). Moreover, lower levels of contractility are associated with Rac-dependent elongated cell motility (200).

Amoeboid migration

Amoeboid movement mimics the single-cell behavior of the amoeba *Dictyostelium discoideum*. The shape of an amoeboid migrating cell is rounded or ellipsoidal. Amoeboid migration is characterized by low adhesion to the substrate and a lack of mature FAs and stress fibers (181, 201). The traction forces exerted by these cells are also low. There are two subtypes of amoeboid movement, blebby (rounded) and elongated (protrusion of actin-rich pseudopods (false feet)), depending on the mechanism of forward extension of the plasma membrane. The rounded amoeboid cells do not adhere or pull on the substrate but instead they use a propulsive, pushing migration mode (202, 203). The slightly elongated amoeboid cells generate actin-rich protrusions (pseudopodal) at the leading edge, however, these

protrusions are poorly defined and they have a weak adhesive interaction with the substrate (204, 205). Rounded amoeboid motility is characterized by squeezing movements that allow the cells to enter through matrix barriers and requires actin polymerization along the plasma membrane to stiffen and contract the cell cortex. It was suggested that rounded amoeboid motility does not require the MMPs to invade, however, a recent study shows that MMP-9 is upregulated in and promotes rounded amoeboid 3D migration (206). The small GTPase RhoA and its effector ROCK control the cortical actin dynamics and generate cortical tension and stiffness, and maintain the rounded cell morphology (207, 208). Amoeboid migration is a characteristic feature of lymphoma, invasive melanoma, and myeloic leukaemia cells, as well as, cells of certain neuroendocrine tumors, including small-cell carcinoma of the lung or prostate (209-211).

Mesenchymal migration

In mesenchymal migration, cells are elongated and characterized by high levels of attachment to the substrate and cytoskeletal contractility (212). The cycle of mesenchymal cell migration is defined by protrusion of the leading edge (213). Mesenchymal cells move via the steps described earlier (i.e. protrusion of the leading edge, actomyosin contraction, retraction of the cell rear, and translocation of the cell body) (181, 214).

Mesenchymal movement is predominantly found in cells from connective-tissue tumors, such as fibrosarcomas, gliomas and in epithelial cancers (215-217). Mesenchymal motility depends on the ECM proteolysis through production of MMPs. It is characterized by activation of Rac1 at the leading edge of the cell, which gives the migrated cells an elongated and polarized cell morphology (218). The mesenchymal cell migration is slow and characterized by nascent adhesions at the leading edge that mature into FAs; whereas, the amoeboid cells are highly motile and their movement is associated with high levels of actomyosin contractility (204, 212, 219).

29

Al-Mahdi 2015

Collective migration

In collective migration, cells do not migrate individually, but rather collectively, either as multicellular clusters, strands, or irregular shaped sheets or masses (220). It is also called chain migration or cell streaming (221). Collective cell movement is a well-described phenomenon that occurs during embryological development (222). The cells are characterized by the integrity of the cell-cell junction during movement. Migratory collective cells have multicellular polarity of the actin cytoskeleton that generate traction and protrusion force for migration and maintain cell–cell junctions. In most collective cell migration forms, the cells modify the tissue along the migration path, either by clearing the track or by causing secondary ECM modification, including the deposition of a basement membrane. Collective migration has been observed in metaplastic breast carcinoma and ovarian cancer (223, 224).



Figure 8. The different cell migration modes. Cells can either migrate individually or collectively. There are two distinct types of individual movement: amoeboid and mesenchymal. Amoeboid cells could be either rounded or slightly elongated (Adapted from (212)).

II. Aims of the study

This study had two aims:

- The first aim was to identify novel regulators for both ERK3 and ERK4 in order to gain more knowledge to understand their physiological function.

- The second aim was to investigate the physiological function of ERK3 regarding cell morphology and migration.

III. Summary of the papers

Paper I

The inducible nuclear phosphatase DUSP2/PAC1 specifically interacts with and dephosphorylates the atypical MAP kinases ERK3 and ERK4 and can regulate the output of the ERK3/4-MK5 signalling axis

Maria Perander, Rania Al-Mahdi, Thomas C. Jensen, Jennifer A.L. Nunn, Hanne Kildalsen, Bjarne Johansen, Mads Gabrielsen, Stephen M. Keyse and Ole-Morten Seternes

Abstract

The atypical MAP kinases ERK3 and ERK4 are activated by phosphorylation of a single serine residue lying within the signature sequence S-E-G in the activation loop. Thus far the regulation of ERK3 and ERK4 phosphorylation and thus activity is poorly understood. Here we have screened mammalian dual-specificity MAP kinase phosphatases for their ability to interact with ERK3 and ERK4 and report that the inducible nuclear phosphatase DUSP2, previously identified as a regulator of signaling through both the ERK1/2 and p38 MAPK pathways, binds specifically to both ERK3 and ERK4. This interaction is mediated via the conserved common docking (CD) domains within the carboxyl-terminal domains of ERK3/ERK4 and requires the kinase interaction motif (KIM) located within the non-catalytic amino terminus of DUSP2. The interaction between ERK3/ERK4 and DUSP2 results in the stabilization of DUSP2 and the dephosphorylation of ERK3/ERK4 both in vitro and in vivo. Moreover, the ability of ERK4 to stabilize DUSP2 is dependent on the catalytic activity of ERK4. Furthermore, DUSP2 is efficiently phosphorylated by ERK4 in vitro. Finally, we demonstrate that DUSP2 expression inhibits ERK3 and ERK4 mediated activation of its downstream substrate MK5. We conclude that the activity of DUSP2 is not restricted to the classical MAPK pathways and that DUSP2 is a physiological regulator of the atypical ERK3/ERK4-MK5 signaling pathway in mammalian cells.

Paper II

A novel role for atypical MAPK kinase ERK3 in regulating breast cancer cell morphology and migration

Rania Al-Mahdi, Nouf Babteen, Kiruthikah Thillai, Bjarne Johansen, Hilde Ljones Wetting, Ole-Morten Seternes and Claire M Wells

Abstract

In this study we precisely detected the morphological changes occurring on cells and cell motility in relation to the ERK3 (MAPK6) protein level in cells. Despite the fact that the Erk3 gene was originally identified in 1991, its function is still unknown. MK5 (MAP kinaseactivated protein kinase 5) also called PRAK is the only known substrate for ERK3. Recently, it was found that group I p-21 protein activated kinases (PAKs) are critical effectors of ERK3. PAKs link Rho family of GTPases to actin cytoskeletal dynamics and are known to be involved in the regulation of cell adhesion and migration. In this study we demonstrate that ERK3 protein levels are elevated as MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells adhere to collagen I, which is concomitant with changes in cellular morphology where cells become less well spread following nascent adhesion formation. During this early cellular adhesion event we observe that the cells retain protrusive activity whilst reducing overall cellular area. Interestingly, exogenous expression of ERK3 delivers a comparable reduction in cell spread area, whilst depletion of ERK3 expression increases cell spread area. Importantly, we have detected a novel specific endogenous ERK3 localization at the cell periphery. Furthermore, we find that ERK3 overexpressing cells exhibit a rounded morphology and increased cell migration speed. However, exogenous expression of a kinase inactive mutant of ERK3 phenocopies ERK3 overexpression, suggesting a novel kinase independent function for ERK3. Taken together our data suggest that as cells initiate adhesion to matrix, increasing levels of ERK3 at the cell periphery are required to orchestrate cell morphology changes, which can then drive migratory behavior.

Paper III

Regulation of the atypical MAP kinases ERK4 by Hsp90

Rania Al-Mahdi, Bjarne Johansen, Hanne Kildalsen and Ole-Morten Seternes

Abstract

ERK3 and ERK4 are atypical MAP kinases that lack the canonical threonine and tyrosine residues of the conventional MAP kinases in their activation loop. However, they carry a single serine residue in the activation loop, which can be phosphorylated. Recently the group I p-21 activated kinases (PAKs) were discovered as an upstream activators for both ERK3 and ERK4. However, we still have little information into which physiological processes and biological functions of ERK3 and ERK4 as effectors for the PAK kinases. So far the only substrates that have been identified for ERK3/ERK4 are the MAPKAP kinase 5 (MK5) and the steroid receptor co-activator 3 (SRC-3). Hsp90 is a highly abundant and ubiquitous molecular chaperone located in the cytoplasm, which plays an essential role in many cellular processes including cell cycle control, cell survival, hormone, and other signaling pathways. Several protein kinases have been described as Hsp90 clients, while most of the MAP kinases have been show to be Hsp90-independent. Here we have analyzed the role of Hsp90 in regulation of ERK3 and ERK4, and find that ERK4 in contrast to ERK3 is able to form a complex with Hsp90 in mammalian cells. Treatment of cells with the Hsp90 inhibitors 17-AAG or Ganetespib results in a reduction in the level of ERK4 protein by more than 50%, but does not influence the abundance of ERK3 protein. Finally, we show that activation of MK5 by ERK4 or ERK3 is dependent on Hsp90 in HeLa cells.

Al-Mahdi 2015

IV. Discussion

General discussion

The atypical MAP kinases ERK3 and ERK4 are the main characters in this study. ERK3 and ERK4 were for long considered orphan proteins, without known upstream activators. However, in 2011, two studies detected that group I p-21 protein activated kinase (PAKs) can constitutively phosphorylate ERK3 and ERK4 in their activation loop (58, 59). The only well-characterized substrate for ERK3 and ERK4 at that time was MAP kinase-activated protein kinase 5 (MK5), also known by the name of PRAK. Recently, steroid receptor coactivator 3 (SRC-3) has been identified as a substrate for ERK3 (74). What was known about the biological function of ERK3 and ERK4 was limited and studying them was a challenge. In the last four years, more studies were focused on ERK3 than ERK4. However, the ERK3 studies on its physiological role were scattered in several different directions. Here, in this study we focused mainly on the interaction of ERK3 and ERK4 with two large protein families that are involved in cancer and cancer treatment (Figure 9). The first protein family we investigated was the dual-specificity MAPK phosphatases (DUSPs), where we have used a yeast 2-hybrid assay to analyze all ten members of the mammalian MAP kinase phosphatase (MKP) family for their ability to interact with ERK3 and ERK4. We found that these kinases specifically interact with DUSP2. In paper I, we investigated the interaction between ERK3/ERK4 and DUSP2 in depth. The second protein family that we were interested in was the heat shock protein family. Preliminary data from co-precipitation studies done in our lab to identify interaction partners for ERK3 and ERK4, followed by mass-spectrometry analysis suggested that Hsp90 could be an interaction partner for ERK3 and ERK4 (Bo Dreyer, unpublished data). This observation was later supported by results from several high throughput analyses (111, 225). The interaction between ERK3 and ERK4 with Hsp90 was investigated in paper III. In addition to the detection of new targets for ERK3 and ERK4, we chose to investigate the role of ERK3 in cell morphology and migration, as described in paper II (Figure 9). Our choice to study only the role of ERK3 in cell migration was based on previous studies (74, 101), however, we do not exclude the possibility that ERK4 may also have a role in cell migration, adhesion, and invasion.

Al-Mahdi 2015

Paper I

In this paper, we investigated the interaction between ERK3/ERK4 with Dual-specificity phosphatases 2 (DUSP2). The end result of our work strongly suggests that the atypical MAPKs ERK3 and ERK4 are *bona fide* substrates for the DUSP2. Among all the ten DUSPs, both ERK3 and ERK4 were found to only interact with DUSP2. It has been previously reported that DUSP2 interacts with and inactivates the classical MAPKs, ERK1/2 and p38, both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (226, 227).

The DUSPs are a subclass of protein tyrosine phosphatases that are able to dephosphorylate threonine/serine and tyrosine residues of their substrates. DUSP2 is involved in the immune system and plays an important role in innate immunity and inflammatory signaling (138, 228). High levels of DUSP2 along with DUSP1, DUSP4 and DUSP5 were found in activated immune cells (140). DUSP2 was found to be the most highly inducible DUSP in T-cells, Bcells, mast cells, eosinophils and macrophages after activation and was not detected in quiescent cells (140). Several previous studies have revealed the ERK3 role in cell differentiation (62). More recent studies have showed that ERK3 plays a role in the immune system (88-90). ERK3 kinase activity was required for normal thymocytes differentiation and to sustain the double positive thymocyte survival (89). Moreover, resting T-cells do not express ERK3, but the transcription of Erk3 gene can be induced upon T-cell stimulation (90). The observed interaction between DUSP2 and ERK3 suggests a possible new area of research where their role in relation to T-cell differentiation or survival can be tested. Surprisingly, experiments with activated macrophages and mast cells derived from mice lacking DUSP2 show that ERK1/2 and p38 phosphorylation is reduced, while JNK activity is induced (140). The activation of ERK1/2 in DUSP2 deficient bone derived mast cells can be rescued when JNK inhibitors are used which suggests a negative cross-talk between the two MAPKs (140). ERK1/2 is required for the induction of ERK3 expression in activated T-cells (88). Consequently, it was suggested in Marquis and co-workers' studies that ERK1/2 phosphorylation is important for ERK3 protein expression in activated T-cells (88).

The decrease in ERK3 abundance after 1-2 hours, when DUSP2 expression peaks could be explained by the capability of ERK3 phosphorylated at S189 to interact with and be stabilized by MK5. When DUSP2 dephosphorylates ERK3 at S189 this may prevent the interaction between ERK3 and MK5 and thus affect ERK3 stabilization.

Indeed, we have tried several times to knockdown DUSP2 by siRNA and shRNA in order to investigate its direct effect on ERK3 activity in an endogenous setting, but we have not

succeeded. In our study, we revealed that DUSP2 binds to and dephosphorylates the serine phosphor-acceptor residue within the activation loop of both ERK3 and ERK4 *in vivo*. This binding depends on the integrity of the KIM motif, which is located in the N-terminal of the DUSP2 or the CD domain within ERK3 and ERK4. Since the interactions of MAPKs with both DUSPs and their substrates is mediated by the common docking site of the MAPKs, it has been suggested that one mechanism for how DUSPs might regulate MAPK signaling is by competing with the substrate-binding of MAPKs. In the case of ERK3/ERK4, DUSP2, and MK5 we know that ERK3/ERK4 use different motifs to interact with either DUSP2 or MK5. ERK3 and ERK4 bind to DUSP2 with the CD domain but to MK5 through the FRIEDE motif. This indicates that DUSP2 may regulate the PAK-ERK3/ERK4-MK5 signaling axis.

The dephosphorylation of ERK3 and ERK4 by DUSP2 results in a reduction in MK5 phosphorylation of T182 within the activation loop. The phosphorylation of MK5 depends on the presence of either ectopically ERK3 or ERK4 with ectopically MK5 and with the overexpressed DUSP2 a significant reduction in MK5 phosphorylation occurs due to the necessity of ERK3/ERK4 phosphorylation to phosphorylate and activate MK5. ERK3 phosphorylation was shown to be necessary for binding with MK5 in activated T-cells (88). The importance of ERK3 catalytic activity has been shown in a new study where it is required to sustain double-positive thymocyte survival (89). The catalytic activity of several DUSPs increases upon binding to their MAPK substrates. However, this is not always the case, for example, DUSP10 catalytic activity is not increased by binding to ERK2 (230), but it does not increase with binding to either ERK3 or ERK4.

Recently, a novel role for MK5 in the immune system has been revealed. MK5 was found to phosphorylate FOXO1 at serine S215, which in turn, leads to the activation of *Rag* transcription (231). The recombination-activating gene (RAG) is essential for the generation of mature B and T lymphocytes, and B-cell development was completely abrogated in *Rag1* and *Rag2*-null mice (231). To our best knowledge, the role of ERK3, ERK4, or DUSP2 in regulating RAG expression in B or T-cells has not been investigated.

Paper II

The ERK3's substrate MK5 has been the focus of attention regarding cell migration and Factin rearrangement (78, 81, 82). Several studies have described proteins that interact with ERK3 and have a role in cell migration and invasion. Accordingly, it was suggested that ERK3 might also have a role in these functions (58, 59, 74). Our study was also inspired by the discovery of ERK3 as a substrate for the group I p-21 activated kinases (58, 59). To investigate the role of ERK3 in cell adhesion and migration we had to start from scratch and analyze how the cell shape, adhesion and speed changes in relation to ERK3 protein levels in the cell. MDA-MB-231 and MCF-7 were the cell lines that we chose for our study. One of the main reasons for using these cell lines, other than that they are breast cancer cells was the fact that they both express endogenous ERK3 protein. We started this study with the investigation of ERK3 localization. Previous studies reported that ERK3 is constitutively localized both in the nucleus and cytoplasm (62, 70). However one study has suggested a localization of ERK3 in the Golgi/ER-Golgi intermediate compartment (ERGIC) (232). In our study, we confirmed what others have observed with ERK3 expression in the nucleus and the cytoplasm, but we were also able to detect endogenous and ectopically expressed ERK3 in the cell periphery. These findings made us consider if the ERK3 protein has a role in either cell adhesion or cell motility. Moreover, we observed that cells plated on collagen I displayed increased levels of ERK3 protein, in fact, these levels were gradually increasing from 2 to 8 hours after plating. The increase of ERK3 protein level after plating on collagen was in agreement with another study (101). This prompted us to charactrize cell morphology changes in relation to the abundence of ERK3 protein from 2 to 8 hours after plating. Our detailed analysis shows that over time the MDA-MB-231 cells spread and polarized so that at 8 hours post-seeding the cells actually exhibit a reduced spread area suggesting an increased level of contractility. Further, overexpression of ERK3 in the same cells resulted in even smaller cells. Therefore, our hypothesis was that this rounded/amoeboid cell shape allows the cells to begin efficient 2D migration.

We speculate that the more rounded ERK3 phenotype could reflect an amoeboid-like cell. Amoeboid cell migration is characterized by cycles of expansion and contraction. Several studies have observed the amoeboid migration type in leukocytes (201, 233). Recently, ERK3 was found to have a role in T-cell differentiation and activation (88, 89). Based on these studies and our study, we speculate that ERK3 might have a subsequent role in T-cell migration to peripheral tissues.

We found that cells with a loss of ERK3 expression are unable to adopt the same morphological shape as control cells. Therefore, we suggest that ERK3 is required to protect the cell from hyper-elongation, and we speculate that this requirement is attributable to a role for ERK3 in cell contractility. The ERK3 knockdown cells exhibited more mesenchymal cell shape where the cells were bigger and more elongated. ERK3 is an unstable protein and its

abundance may be linked to more rounded cells, whereas its absence could be linked to a more mesenchymal shape.

The rounded/ amoeboid ERK3 overexpressing cells were found to have an increased cell migration speed. On the other hand, ERK3 knockdown cells exhibit normal migration speed. It has been previously suggested that the rounded/amoeboid like cells exhibit an elevated cell migration speed comparing to mesenchymal cells (212). In 3D matrices, the velocity of amoeboid cell migration ranges from 2µm/min on A375m2 melanoma cells (195) to 25µm/min in lymphocytes, representing the peak migration velocity (234), whereas mesenchymal cell movement velocity is around 0.1-0.5µm/min (235). The low speed of mesenchymal cell movement could be explained by the slow turnover of focal adhesions during migration. In our study, the mesenchymal ERK3 knockdown cells exhibit approximately the same cell migration speed as control cells. It might be that ERK3 knockdown cells would exhibit migration defects in a more constrained environment where increased cellular contractility is required, such as in migration through a 3D matrix (236-238). The behavior of cancer cells cultured in a 3D matrix is different from the behavior of those that are cultured in a 2D matrix. For example lamellopodia are rarely observed in 3D matrices because they depend on a planer substrate to spread across (239). Moreover, we observed that the actin cytoskeleton configuration was changed in cells overexpressing ERK3. Stohr and co-workers reported that the knockdown of IGF2BP1 (a RNA binding protein) increases the ERK4 protein level, MK5 activation, and induces the increase of needle-like F-actin structure (78). In agreement with this study, our results showed the same change in F-actin arrangement as a consequence of an increase in ERK3 protein level. Our results suggest a novel role for ERK3 protein in the early phase of cell migration, contractility, and protrusion. Furthermore, we were able to detect the loss of cell-cell adhesion in response to ERK3 transfection in MCF-7 cells. Malignant tumor cells must dissociate from the primary tumor mass by loss of cell-cell adhesion capacity and invade the surrounding stroma. ERK3 can regulate the expression of MMP2, MMP9, and MMP10 through phosphorylation of SRC-3 (74). The MMPs upregulation has the ability to degrade the extracellular matrix molecules, which results in disruption of cell-cell contacts (240-242). In a recent study, Orgaz and colleagues find that MMP-9 promotes rounded/amoeboid 3D melanoma cell migration (206). Our data also suggested that ERK3's function in changing cell morphology is kinase-independent. Similar kinase-independent function has been reported for many kinases, for example ERK1/2, CDK6, and FAK. ERK1/2 directly stimulate

cell cycle entry immediately after they translocate into the nucleus via a kinase-independent mechanism (243). The kinase activity independent function of CDK6 was also suggested in a recent study, where CDK6 is contributing in a transcription complex that induces the expression of the tumor suppressor p16INK4a and the pro-angiogenic factor VEGF-A (244). Moreover, FAK can drive cancer growth and metastasis through kinase-dependent or kinase-independent functions (245). The FAK kinase activity is not essential for proliferation of all cell types (246, 247).

To sum up, our data show that endogenous ERK3 is located in the cell periphery and plays a major role in cell morphology changes. Both overexpressing ERK3 cells and ERK3 knockdown cells showed significant changes in spread area and elongation ratio. Ectopic ERK3 cells show an elevation on the protrusion level that coincided with the increasing level of ERK3 during the first 8 hours after seeding. ERK3 also influences in the loss of cell-cell adhesion and F-actin rearrangement. Finally, ERK3 is able to enhance the speed of cell motility.

Paper III

Hsp90 is one of the most abundant chaperone proteins in cells. Hsp90 is highly conserved from prokaryotes to eukaryotes, and it is involve in the folding and conformational regulation of a wide range of proteins (clients). The Hsp90 protein has a wide variety of clients including protein kinases. Several studies, along with Picard list (104), have tried to map which of protein kinases are Hsp90 clients and which are not (111, 225). Hsp90 is responsible for the chaperoning and maintenance of several oncogenic kinases including Raf-1, Cdk4, v-src, and ErbB2 (112). Inhibiting Hsp90 is an attractive strategy for cancer therapy, as it leads to the destabilization and degradation of multiple oncoproteins (248). Both ERK3 and ERK4, the two proteins that we are interested in, have been suggested as Hsp90 clients (104, 111, 225). ERK4 was identified in a high throughput study as a weak client for Hsp90, while ERK5 and ERK7 were identified as strong clients and MK5 as a non-client kinase (225). Several other protein kinases were shown not to be associated with Hsp90, including ERK1/2, p38s, and JNKs (104, 111, 225). The binding of ERK4 to Hsp90 was confirmed in our study, however, we were not able to detect a direct interaction between ERK3 and Hsp90. In Wu and coworkers' study it was suggested that the ERK3 protein level is increased after adding the Hsp90 inhibitor galdanmycin (17-AAG) in MDA-MB-231 and K562 cells (111). We think that the contrast between Wu and co-workers' results and ours might be due to specific cell type effects. We have tested the effect of Hsp90 inhibition on ERK3 protein levels in three different cell lines (i.e. HeLa, HEK293 and H1299). For testing the H1299 cell line (human non-small cell lung carcinoma), we used Ganetespib (STA-9090), a resorcinol derivative, which is shown to have a potent antitumor activity in both *in vitro* and *in vivo* models of human non-small cell lung carcinoma. Resorcinol and its derivatives, geldanamycin and its analogues, were identified as Hsp90 inhibitors that compete with ATP for the binding site in the Hsp90 N-terminal domain (249).

The effect of the Hsp90 inhibition on the stability of endogenous ERK3, ERK4 and MK5 was tested in our study. We found that only the endogenous ERK4 stability was affected by inhibition of Hsp90 using the geldanamycin analogue 17-Allylamino-17demethoxygeldanamycin (17-AAG). The ERK4 protein level decreased in a time course from 0 to 8 hours and it was almost completely depleted 24 hours after of adding 17-AAG. An interesting finding was that the ERK3 protein stabilization by MK5 seems to be Hsp90 dependent in HeLa and H1299 cells. This could be explained by that the cytoplasmic translocation of ERK3 induced by MK5 binding, is required for MK5 to be able to stabilize ERK3. This might be a way to make the ERK3/MK5 complex more prone to bind to the Hsp90 protein, which is mainly present in the cytoplasm. The ERK3-induced MK5 phosphorylation was affected by the inhibition of Hsp90 in HeLa cells, however, it was less affected in H1299. The ability of ERK4 to induce MK5 phosphorylation was decreased due to a reduction of the ERK4 protein level after adding an Hsp90 inhibitor.

Both ERK3 and ERK4 possess a long C-terminal extension that is absent in classical MAP kinases (61, 250). The interaction of ERK3 and ERK4 with MK5 is controlled by the FRIEDE motif, which is located in the C-terminal extension of both kinases (73). We assumed that since the classical MAP kinases (e.g. ERK1/2, p38s, and JNKs) do not possess the C-terminal extension and they are not Hsp90 clients, that the C-terminal extension could play a role in the binding of ERK4 with Hsp90. However, most of the previous studies have shown that kinases (e.g. Raf-1, v-src, and MOK) require the kinase catalytic domain to bind to Hsp90 (251-253). The C-terminal extension in order to interact. The FRIEDE motif deletion had also no effect on the ERK4-Hsp90 binding. The Hsp90 protein was also able to interact with all ERK4 point mutations. Therefore, we conclude that neither the ERK4 catalytic activity nor the ATP binding site of ERK4 are required for the interaction of ERK4 as

the region necessary and sufficient for interaction, which is also the case for other kinases.

Paper I, II and III in relation to cancer

The conventional MAPK ERK1/2 has been a subject of cancer research for decades. The aberrant activation of the ERK1/2 pathway in many cancers is associated with chemotherapeutic drug resistance. Both ERK1/2, as well as p38, can be inactivated by DUSP2. In paper I, DUSP2 was also found to inactivate both ERK3 and ERK4. The upregulation/downregulation of ERK3, ERK4, and DUSP2 proteins has been reported in several types of cancers. The upregulation of ERK3 in cancer has been associated with tumor promoting function such as metastasis, cell proliferation, migration, and invasion. In paper II, we found also that overexpression of the ERK3 protein is associated with both increased migration. Increased expression level of ERK3 protein is associated with both increased migration. Increased and morphological changes of cells into a rounded cell shape. The rounded/amoeboid cell migration has been known to be faster than the mesenchymal cell migration. Indeed, DUSP2 is associated with tumorigenesis and malignancy. Thus, decreased of DUSP2 levels coincide with increased ERK3 levels in cancer, which together could contribute to changes in the tumor cell morphology and thus cell motility and scattering.

In solid tumors with high levels of hypoxia inducible factor-1 (HIF-1) protein DUSP2 is suppressed, which leads to the prolonged phosphorylation of ERK1/2 and increased drug resistance (254, 255). The re-introduction of DUSP2 in these solid cancers results in the abolishment of ERK1/2-dependent cell survival and tumor growth. The loss of DUSP2 expression in acute leukemias correlates with high activity of ERK1/2, while high levels of DUSP2 expression correlated with poor survival in serous ovarian carcinomas (155, 156).

DUSPs and their aberrant regulation was detected in many cancers, and they have been associated with resistance of cancer cells to anti-tumor therapies (256). Take for example DUSP1, the most studied DUSP in cancer. Several siRNA studies have revealed that DUSP1 enhances resistance of ovarian, osteosarcoma, and NSCLC cell lines to cisplatin, doxorubicin or paclitaxel (257-259). In a clinical study, the overexpression of DUSP1 in breast cancer was repressed by doxorubicin and DUSP1 suppression led to cancer therapy resistance (260).

42

Further studies will be necessary to confirm the regulatory role of DUSP2 or DUSPs in general on ERK3/ERK4 or conventional MAPK cancer-related. In doing so, it would be interesting to determine the appropriate DUSP inhibitor for cancer therapy, if applicable. Even though there are not many studies on ERK4, we were able to show that DUSP2 has the ability to dephosphorylate ERK4 (paper I), as well as, detect ERK4 binding and its regulation by Hsp90 (paper III). In paper I, ERK4 was found to stabilize DUSP2 and increase its halflive, and in paper III, we observed destabilization of ERK4 following the inhibition of Hsp90. It would be interesting to determine the effect of Hsp90 inhibitors on the DUSP2 stabilization and if this is an ERK4-dependent process. Hsp90 inhibition is considered an exciting target for cancer therapy. Several studies have suggested that Hsp90 plays a role in cell migration and invasion (261-263). Unfortunately, we were not able to detect binding between ERK3 and Hsp90. It would be interesting if Hsp90 can bind and regulate ERK3, especially considering the recent findings reported in other studies and this study (paper II) showing the involvement of ERK3 in cell migration and invasiveness. However, the study by Wu and colleagues showed that the ERK3 protein level was upregulated after inhibition of Hsp90 in MDA-MB-231 and K562 cells (111). Moreover, it was shown that extracellular Hsp90α stabilizes MMP-2 and protects it from processing and subsequent inactivation in tumor cells in the MDA-MB-231 cells (264). Taking all these studies into account, along with Long and colleagues' study, which suggested that ERK3 regulates the expression of MMP2, 9 and 10 through phosphorylation of SRC-3 (74), may open a new area of research focus where we can investigate the co-relation between the extracellular Hsp90a and ERK3 in MDA-MB-231 cells.

Future perspective

Despite the frequent difficulties that are faced when working with less studied protein kinases such as ERK3 and ERK4, we have identified two proteins Hsp90 and DUSP2 that bind and interact with them. The interaction between Hsp90 and ERK4 has opened new prospects regarding the interaction between ERK4 and the Hsp90 co-chaperones (e.g. Cdc37, Hop, and Aha1). Cdc37 and Hsp90 form triple complexes with many proteins, in particular protein kinases. Currently, we are investigating whether Cdc37 binds to ERK4. It might be

worthwhile to detect the binding between ERK3 and Hsp90 in the MDA-MB-231 cell lines and accordingly their co-relation with MMPs.

Further investigation concerning paper II is in progress. We think that activation of RAC during nascent cell adhesion and subsequent cell migration promotes the localization of ERK3 at the cell periphery, which can also promote cell morphological changes. Experiments are ongoing to detect the ERK3 subcellular distribution to the cell periphery at different time points after seeding on collagen I. Further, knocking down group I PAK, the upstream activator for ERK3 and the downstream substrate of RAC, is an approach that would reveal if ERK3 localize in the cell periphery due to RAC activation. Moreover, we are performing a rescue experiment in shRNA ERK3 knockdown cells using a full-length wild type ERK3 from zebrafish to confirm our results. The molecular mechanism behind ERK3's role in cell adhesion, scattering, and migration still requires further investigation.

Since the discovery of ERK3 and ERK4, studies to discover their physiological role have been progressing slowly compared to the typical MAP kinase ERK1/2. More studies will be required to reveal the mystery around these proteins. Hopefully our novel step in finding the role of ERK3 in cell morphology and migration will direct more research into this field. In the end, I hope that these studies are efficiently contributing to discovering more about the roles of ERK3 and ERK4.



Figure 9. Schematic illustration of the project plans in this thesis.

V. References

1. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell. 2011;144(5):646-74.

2. GM C. The Development and Causes of Cancer. The Cell: A Molecular Approach: Sunderland (MA): Sinauer Associates; 2000.

3. Futreal PA, Coin L, Marshall M, Down T, Hubbard T, Wooster R, et al. A census of human cancer genes. Nature reviews Cancer. 2004;4(3):177-83.

4. Torkamani A, Verkhivker G, Schork NJ. Cancer driver mutations in protein kinase genes. Cancer letters. 2009;281(2):117-27.

5. Fabbro D. 25 years of small molecular weight kinase inhibitors: potentials and limitations. Molecular pharmacology. 2015;87(5):766-75.

6. Gross S, Rahal R, Stransky N, Lengauer C, Hoeflich KP. Targeting cancer with kinase inhibitors. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2015;125(5):1780-9.

7. Sever R, Brugge JS. Signal Transduction in Cancer. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine. 2015;5(4).

8. Rask-Andersen M, Zhang J, Fabbro D, Schioth HB. Advances in kinase targeting: current clinical use and clinical trials. Trends in pharmacological sciences. 2014;35(11):604-20.

9. Duong-Ly KC, Peterson JR. The human kinome and kinase inhibition. Current protocols in pharmacology / editorial board, SJ Enna. 2013;Chapter 2:Unit2 9.

10. Manning G, Whyte DB, Martinez R, Hunter T, Sudarsanam S. The protein kinase complement of the human genome. Science. 2002;298(5600):1912-34.

11. Uzdensky AB, Demyanenko SV, Bibov MY. Signal transduction in human cutaneous melanoma and target drugs. Current cancer drug targets. 2013;13(8):843-66.

12. Dhillon AS, Hagan S, Rath O, Kolch W. MAP kinase signalling pathways in cancer. Oncogene. 2007;26(22):3279-90.

13. Lei YY, Wang WJ, Mei JH, Wang CL. Mitogen-activated protein kinase signal transduction in solid tumors. Asian Pacific journal of cancer prevention : APJCP. 2014;15(20):8539-48.

14. Clarke PR. Signal transduction. Switching off MAP kinases. Current biology : CB. 1994;4(7):647-50.

15. Keyse SM. Protein phosphatases and the regulation of mitogen-activated protein kinase signalling. Current opinion in cell biology. 2000;12(2):186-92.

16. Moens U, Kostenko S, Sveinbjornsson B. The Role of Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase-Activated Protein Kinases (MAPKAPKs) in Inflammation. Genes. 2013;4(2):101-33.

17. Pearson G, Robinson F, Beers Gibson T, Xu BE, Karandikar M, Berman K, et al. Mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase pathways: regulation and physiological functions. Endocrine reviews. 2001;22(2):153-83.

18. Buday L, Downward J. Epidermal growth factor regulates p21ras through the formation of a complex of receptor, Grb2 adapter protein, and Sos nucleotide exchange factor. Cell. 1993;73(3):611-20.

19. Hynes NE, Lane HA. ERBB receptors and cancer: the complexity of targeted inhibitors. Nature reviews Cancer. 2005;5(5):341-54.

20. Oliver BL, Sha'afi RI, Hajjar JJ. Transforming growth factor-alpha and epidermal growth factor activate mitogen-activated protein kinase and its substrates in intestinal epithelial cells. Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine. 1995;210(2):162-70.

21. Hoshino R, Chatani Y, Yamori T, Tsuruo T, Oka H, Yoshida O, et al. Constitutive activation of the 41-/43-kDa mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling pathway in human tumors. Oncogene. 1999;18(3):813-22.

22. Kornblau SM, Womble M, Qiu YH, Jackson CE, Chen W, Konopleva M, et al. Simultaneous activation of multiple signal transduction pathways confers poor prognosis in acute myelogenous leukemia. Blood. 2006;108(7):2358-65.

23. Ricciardi MR, McQueen T, Chism D, Milella M, Estey E, Kaldjian E, et al.

Quantitative single cell determination of ERK phosphorylation and regulation in relapsed and refractory primary acute myeloid leukemia. Leukemia. 2005;19(9):1543-9.

24. McCubrey JA, Steelman LS, Abrams SL, Bertrand FE, Ludwig DE, Basecke J, et al. Targeting survival cascades induced by activation of Ras/Raf/MEK/ERK,

PI3K/PTEN/Akt/mTOR and Jak/STAT pathways for effective leukemia therapy. Leukemia. 2008;22(4):708-22.

25. Bos JL. ras oncogenes in human cancer: a review. Cancer research. 1989;49(17):4682-9.

26. Santarpia L, Lippman SM, El-Naggar AK. Targeting the MAPK-RAS-RAF signaling pathway in cancer therapy. Expert opinion on therapeutic targets. 2012;16(1):103-19.

27. Garnett MJ, Marais R. Guilty as charged: B-RAF is a human oncogene. Cancer cell. 2004;6(4):313-9.

28. Davies H, Bignell GR, Cox C, Stephens P, Edkins S, Clegg S, et al. Mutations of the BRAF gene in human cancer. Nature. 2002;417(6892):949-54.

29. Fransen K, Klintenas M, Osterstrom A, Dimberg J, Monstein HJ, Soderkvist P. Mutation analysis of the BRAF, ARAF and RAF-1 genes in human colorectal adenocarcinomas. Carcinogenesis. 2004;25(4):527-33.

30. Libra M, Malaponte G, Bevelacqua V, Siciliano R, Castrogiovanni P, Fulvi A, et al. Absence of BRAF gene mutation in non-melanoma skin tumors. Cell cycle. 2006;5(9):968-70.

31. Yoon S, Seger R. The extracellular signal-regulated kinase: multiple substrates regulate diverse cellular functions. Growth factors. 2006;24(1):21-44.

32. Arteaga CL, Engelman JA. ERBB receptors: from oncogene discovery to basic science to mechanism-based cancer therapeutics. Cancer cell. 2014;25(3):282-303.

33. Yarden Y, Pines G. The ERBB network: at last, cancer therapy meets systems biology. Nature reviews Cancer. 2012;12(8):553-63.

34. Sugawa N, Ekstrand AJ, James CD, Collins VP. Identical splicing of aberrant epidermal growth factor receptor transcripts from amplified rearranged genes in human glioblastomas. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1990;87(21):8602-6.

35. Moscatello DK, Holgado-Madruga M, Godwin AK, Ramirez G, Gunn G, Zoltick PW, et al. Frequent expression of a mutant epidermal growth factor receptor in multiple human tumors. Cancer research. 1995;55(23):5536-9.

36. Cox AD, Fesik SW, Kimmelman AC, Luo J, Der CJ. Drugging the undruggable RAS: Mission possible? Nature reviews Drug discovery. 2014;13(11):828-51.

37. Prior IA, Lewis PD, Mattos C. A comprehensive survey of Ras mutations in cancer. Cancer research. 2012;72(10):2457-67.

38. Ledford H. Cancer: The Ras renaissance. Nature. 2015;520(7547):278-80.

39. Ahearn IM, Haigis K, Bar-Sagi D, Philips MR. Regulating the regulator: post-translational modification of RAS. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology. 2012;13(1):39-51.

40. Baker NM, Der CJ. Cancer: Drug for an 'undruggable' protein. Nature. 2013;497(7451):577-8.

41. Holderfield M, Deuker MM, McCormick F, McMahon M. Targeting RAF kinases for cancer therapy: BRAF-mutated melanoma and beyond. Nature reviews Cancer. 2014;14(7):455-67.

42. Flaherty KT, Infante JR, Daud A, Gonzalez R, Kefford RF, Sosman J, et al. Combined BRAF and MEK inhibition in melanoma with BRAF V600 mutations. The New England journal of medicine. 2012;367(18):1694-703.

43. Flaherty KT, Robert C, Hersey P, Nathan P, Garbe C, Milhem M, et al. Improved survival with MEK inhibition in BRAF-mutated melanoma. The New England journal of medicine. 2012;367(2):107-14.

44. Larkin J, Ascierto PA, Dreno B, Atkinson V, Liszkay G, Maio M, et al. Combined vemurafenib and cobimetinib in BRAF-mutated melanoma. The New England journal of medicine. 2014;371(20):1867-76.

45. Ascierto PA, Schadendorf D, Berking C, Agarwala SS, van Herpen CM, Queirolo P, et al. MEK162 for patients with advanced melanoma harbouring NRAS or Val600 BRAF mutations: a non-randomised, open-label phase 2 study. The Lancet Oncology. 2013;14(3):249-56.

46. Hochster HS, Uboha N, Messersmith W, Gold PJ, BH ON, Cohen D, et al. Phase II study of selumetinib (AZD6244, ARRY-142886) plus irinotecan as second-line therapy in patients with K-RAS mutated colorectal cancer. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 2015;75(1):17-23.

47. Honda K, Yamamoto N, Nokihara H, Tamura Y, Asahina H, Yamada Y, et al. Phase I and pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic study of RO5126766, a first-in-class dual Raf/MEK inhibitor, in Japanese patients with advanced solid tumors. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 2013;72(3):577-84.

48. Morris EJ, Jha S, Restaino CR, Dayananth P, Zhu H, Cooper A, et al. Discovery of a novel ERK inhibitor with activity in models of acquired resistance to BRAF and MEK inhibitors. Cancer discovery. 2013;3(7):742-50.

49. Samatar AA, Poulikakos PI. Targeting RAS-ERK signalling in cancer: promises and challenges. Nature reviews Drug discovery. 2014;13(12):928-42.

50. Health TsotUSNio. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT01358331 2014 [cited 2015 04.06].

51. Dummler B, Ohshiro K, Kumar R, Field J. Pak protein kinases and their role in cancer. Cancer metastasis reviews. 2009;28(1-2):51-63.

52. Molli PR, Li DQ, Murray BW, Rayala SK, Kumar R. PAK signaling in oncogenesis. Oncogene. 2009;28(28):2545-55.

53. Xiao GH, Beeser A, Chernoff J, Testa JR. p21-activated kinase links Rac/Cdc42 signaling to merlin. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2002;277(2):883-6.

54. Jaffer ZM, Chernoff J. p21-activated kinases: three more join the Pak. The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology. 2002;34(7):713-7.

55. Manser E, Leung T, Salihuddin H, Zhao ZS, Lim L. A brain serine/threonine protein kinase activated by Cdc42 and Rac1. Nature. 1994;367(6458):40-6.

56. Eblen ST, Slack JK, Weber MJ, Catling AD. Rac-PAK signaling stimulates extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) activation by regulating formation of MEK1-ERK complexes. Molecular and cellular biology. 2002;22(17):6023-33.

57. Ye DZ, Field J. PAK signaling in cancer. Cellular logistics. 2012;2(2):105-16.

58. De la Mota-Peynado A, Chernoff J, Beeser A. Identification of the atypical MAPK Erk3 as a novel substrate for p21-activated kinase (Pak) activity. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2011;286(15):13603-11.

59. Deleris P, Trost M, Topisirovic I, Tanguay PL, Borden KL, Thibault P, et al. Activation loop phosphorylation of ERK3/ERK4 by group I p21-activated kinases (PAKs) defines a novel PAK-ERK3/4-MAPK-activated protein kinase 5 signaling pathway. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2011;286(8):6470-8.

60. Boulton TG, Nye SH, Robbins DJ, Ip NY, Radziejewska E, Morgenbesser SD, et al. ERKs: a family of protein-serine/threonine kinases that are activated and tyrosine phosphorylated in response to insulin and NGF. Cell. 1991;65(4):663-75.

61. Gonzalez FA, Raden DL, Rigby MR, Davis RJ. Heterogeneous expression of four MAP kinase isoforms in human tissues. FEBS letters. 1992;304(2-3):170-8.

62. Coulombe P, Rodier G, Pelletier S, Pellerin J, Meloche S. Rapid turnover of extracellular signal-regulated kinase 3 by the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway defines a novel paradigm of mitogen-activated protein kinase regulation during cellular differentiation. Molecular and cellular biology. 2003;23(13):4542-58.

63. Aberg E, Perander M, Johansen B, Julien C, Meloche S, Keyse SM, et al. Regulation of MAPK-activated protein kinase 5 activity and subcellular localization by the atypical MAPK ERK4/MAPK4. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2006;281(46):35499-510.

64. Coulombe P, Meloche S. Atypical mitogen-activated protein kinases: structure, regulation and functions. Biochimica et biophysica acta. 2007;1773(8):1376-87.

65. Li M, Liu J, Zhang C. Evolutionary history of the vertebrate mitogen activated protein kinases family. PloS one. 2011;6(10):e26999.

66. Rousseau J, Klinger S, Rachalski A, Turgeon B, Deleris P, Vigneault E, et al. Targeted inactivation of Mapk4 in mice reveals specific nonredundant functions of Erk3/Erk4 subfamily mitogen-activated protein kinases. Molecular and cellular biology. 2010;30(24):5752-63.

67. Klinger S, Turgeon B, Levesque K, Wood GA, Aagaard-Tillery KM, Meloche S. Loss of Erk3 function in mice leads to intrauterine growth restriction, pulmonary immaturity, and neonatal lethality. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2009;106(39):16710-5.

68. Seternes OM, Mikalsen T, Johansen B, Michaelsen E, Armstrong CG, Morrice NA, et al. Activation of MK5/PRAK by the atypical MAP kinase ERK3 defines a novel signal transduction pathway. The EMBO journal. 2004;23(24):4780-91.

69. Schumacher S, Laass K, Kant S, Shi Y, Visel A, Gruber AD, et al. Scaffolding by ERK3 regulates MK5 in development. The EMBO journal. 2004;23(24):4770-9.

70. Julien C, Coulombe P, Meloche S. Nuclear export of ERK3 by a CRM1-dependent mechanism regulates its inhibitory action on cell cycle progression. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2003;278(43):42615-24.

71. Cheng M, Boulton TG, Cobb MH. ERK3 is a constitutively nuclear protein kinase. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1996;271(15):8951-8.

72. Perander M, Aberg E, Johansen B, Dreyer B, Guldvik IJ, Outzen H, et al. The Ser(186) phospho-acceptor site within ERK4 is essential for its ability to interact with and activate PRAK/MK5. The Biochemical journal. 2008;411(3):613-22.

73. Aberg E, Torgersen KM, Johansen B, Keyse SM, Perander M, Seternes OM. Docking of PRAK/MK5 to the atypical MAPKs ERK3 and ERK4 defines a novel MAPK interaction motif. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2009;284(29):19392-401.

74. Long W, Foulds CE, Qin J, Liu J, Ding C, Lonard DM, et al. ERK3 signals through SRC-3 coactivator to promote human lung cancer cell invasion. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2012;122(5):1869-80.

75. Hansen CA, Bartek J, Jensen S. A functional link between the human cell cycleregulatory phosphatase Cdc14A and the atypical mitogen-activated kinase Erk3. Cell cycle. 2008;7(3):325-34. 76. Tanguay PL, Rodier G, Meloche S. C-terminal domain phosphorylation of ERK3 controlled by Cdk1 and Cdc14 regulates its stability in mitosis. The Biochemical journal. 2010;428(1):103-11.

77. Brand F, Schumacher S, Kant S, Menon MB, Simon R, Turgeon B, et al. The extracellular signal-regulated kinase 3 (mitogen-activated protein kinase 6 [MAPK6])-MAPK-activated protein kinase 5 signaling complex regulates septin function and dendrite morphology. Molecular and cellular biology. 2012;32(13):2467-78.

78. Stohr N, Kohn M, Lederer M, Glass M, Reinke C, Singer RH, et al. IGF2BP1 promotes cell migration by regulating MK5 and PTEN signaling. Genes & development. 2012;26(2):176-89.

79. Lapidus K, Wyckoff J, Mouneimne G, Lorenz M, Soon L, Condeelis JS, et al. ZBP1 enhances cell polarity and reduces chemotaxis. Journal of cell science. 2007;120(Pt 18):3173-8.

80. Oberman F, Rand K, Maizels Y, Rubinstein AM, Yisraeli JK. VICKZ proteins mediate cell migration via their RNA binding activity. Rna. 2007;13(9):1558-69.

81. Tak H, Jang E, Kim SB, Park J, Suk J, Yoon YS, et al. 14-3-3epsilon inhibits MK5mediated cell migration by disrupting F-actin polymerization. Cellular signalling. 2007;19(11):2379-87.

82. Gerits N, Mikalsen T, Kostenko S, Shiryaev A, Johannessen M, Moens U. Modulation of F-actin rearrangement by the cyclic AMP/cAMP-dependent protein kinase (PKA) pathway is mediated by MAPK-activated protein kinase 5 and requires PKA-induced nuclear export of MK5. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2007;282(51):37232-43.

83. Kostenko S, Moens U. Heat shock protein 27 phosphorylation: kinases, phosphatases, functions and pathology. Cellular and molecular life sciences : CMLS. 2009;66(20):3289-307.

84. Kress TR, Cannell IG, Brenkman AB, Samans B, Gaestel M, Roepman P, et al. The MK5/PRAK kinase and Myc form a negative feedback loop that is disrupted during colorectal tumorigenesis. Molecular cell. 2011;41(4):445-57.

85. Sun P, Yoshizuka N, New L, Moser BA, Li Y, Liao R, et al. PRAK is essential for rasinduced senescence and tumor suppression. Cell. 2007;128(2):295-308.

86. Zheng M, Wang YH, Wu XN, Wu SQ, Lu BJ, Dong MQ, et al. Inactivation of Rheb by PRAK-mediated phosphorylation is essential for energy-depletion-induced suppression of mTORC1. Nature cell biology. 2011;13(3):263-72.

87. Kostenko S, Jensen KL, Moens U. Phosphorylation of heat shock protein 40 (Hsp40/DnaJB1) by mitogen-activated protein kinase-activated protein kinase 5

(MK5/PRAK). The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology. 2014;47:29-37. 88. Marquis M, Boulet S, Mathien S, Rousseau J, Thebault P, Daudelin JF, et al. The nonclassical MAP kinase ERK3 controls T cell activation. PloS one. 2014;9(1):e86681.

89. Marquis M, Daudelin JF, Boulet S, Sirois J, Crain K, Mathien S, et al. The catalytic activity of the mitogen-activated protein kinase extracellular signal-regulated kinase 3 is required to sustain CD4+ CD8+ thymocyte survival. Molecular and cellular biology. 2014;34(18):3374-87.

90. Sirois J, Daudelin JF, Boulet S, Marquis M, Meloche S, Labrecque N. The atypical MAPK ERK3 controls positive selection of thymocytes. Immunology. 2015;145(1):161-9.

91. Cargnello M, Roux PP. Activation and function of the MAPKs and their substrates, the MAPK-activated protein kinases. Microbiology and molecular biology reviews : MMBR. 2011;75(1):50-83.

92. Nambiar S, Mirmohammadsadegh A, Doroudi R, Gustrau A, Marini A, Roeder G, et al. Signaling networks in cutaneous melanoma metastasis identified by complementary DNA microarrays. Archives of dermatology. 2005;141(2):165-73.

93. Evtimova V, Schwirzke M, Tarbe N, Burtscher H, Jarsch M, Kaul S, et al. Identification of breast cancer metastasis-associated genes by chip technology. Anticancer research. 2001;21(6A):3799-806.

94. Kostenko S, Dumitriu G, Moens U. Tumour promoting and suppressing roles of the atypical MAP kinase signalling pathway ERK3/4-MK5. Journal of molecular signaling. 2012;7(1):9.

95. Berger MF, Hodis E, Heffernan TP, Deribe YL, Lawrence MS, Protopopov A, et al. Melanoma genome sequencing reveals frequent PREX2 mutations. Nature. 2012;485(7399):502-6.

96. Durinck S, Ho C, Wang NJ, Liao W, Jakkula LR, Collisson EA, et al. Temporal dissection of tumorigenesis in primary cancers. Cancer discovery. 2011;1(2):137-43.

97. Kan Z, Jaiswal BS, Stinson J, Janakiraman V, Bhatt D, Stern HM, et al. Diverse somatic mutation patterns and pathway alterations in human cancers. Nature. 2010;466(7308):869-73.

98. Stransky N, Egloff AM, Tward AD, Kostic AD, Cibulskis K, Sivachenko A, et al. The mutational landscape of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Science. 2011;333(6046):1157-60.

99. Cancer Genome Atlas Research N. Integrated genomic analyses of ovarian carcinoma. Nature. 2011;474(7353):609-15.

100. Wei X, Walia V, Lin JC, Teer JK, Prickett TD, Gartner J, et al. Exome sequencing identifies GRIN2A as frequently mutated in melanoma. Nature genetics. 2011;43(5):442-6. 101. Crowe DL. Induction of p97MAPK expression regulates collagen mediated inhibition of proliferation and migration in human squamous cell carcinoma lines. International journal of oncology. 2004;24(5):1159-63.

102. Liang B, Wang S, Zhu XG, Yu YX, Cui ZR, Yu YZ. Increased expression of mitogenactivated protein kinase and its upstream regulating signal in human gastric cancer. World journal of gastroenterology : WJG. 2005;11(5):623-8.

103. Wang Q, Ding Q, Dong Z, Ehlers RA, Evers BM. Downregulation of mitogenactivated protein kinases in human colon cancers. Anticancer research. 2000;20(1A):75-83.
104. Picard D. HSP90 interactors. <u>http://www.picard.ch/downloads/Hsp90interactors.pdf</u> [updated 03/2015; cited 2015].

105. Chen B, Piel WH, Gui L, Bruford E, Monteiro A. The HSP90 family of genes in the human genome: insights into their divergence and evolution. Genomics. 2005;86(6):627-37.
106. Maki RG, Old LJ, Srivastava PK. Human homologue of murine tumor rejection antigen gp96: 5'-regulatory and coding regions and relationship to stress-induced proteins. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1990;87(15):5658-62.

107. Mazzarella RA, Green M. ERp99, an abundant, conserved glycoprotein of the endoplasmic reticulum, is homologous to the 90-kDa heat shock protein (hsp90) and the 94-kDa glucose regulated protein (GRP94). The Journal of biological chemistry. 1987;262(18):8875-83.

108. Felts SJ, Owen BA, Nguyen P, Trepel J, Donner DB, Toft DO. The hsp90-related protein TRAP1 is a mitochondrial protein with distinct functional properties. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2000;275(5):3305-12.

109. Stankiewicz M, Mayer MP. The universe of Hsp90. Biomolecular concepts. 2012;3(1):79-97.

110. Schmitz G, Schmidt M, Feierabend J. Characterization of a plastid-specific HSP90 homologue: identification of a cDNA sequence, phylogenetic descendence and analysis of its mRNA and protein expression. Plant molecular biology. 1996;30(3):479-92.

111. Wu Z, Moghaddas Gholami A, Kuster B. Systematic identification of the HSP90 candidate regulated proteome. Molecular & cellular proteomics : MCP. 2012;11(6):M111 016675.

112. Miyata Y, Nakamoto H, Neckers L. The therapeutic target Hsp90 and cancer hallmarks. Current pharmaceutical design. 2013;19(3):347-65.

113. Trepel J, Mollapour M, Giaccone G, Neckers L. Targeting the dynamic HSP90 complex in cancer. Nature reviews Cancer. 2010;10(8):537-49.

114. Mayer MP, Le Breton L. Hsp90: Breaking the Symmetry. Molecular cell. 2015;58(1):8-20.

115. Li J, Buchner J. Structure, function and regulation of the hsp90 machinery. Biomedical journal. 2013;36(3):106-17.

116. Hainzl O, Lapina MC, Buchner J, Richter K. The charged linker region is an important regulator of Hsp90 function. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2009;284(34):22559-67.
117. Prodromou C, Roe SM, O'Brien R, Ladbury JE, Piper PW, Pearl LH. Identification and structural characterization of the ATP/ADP-binding site in the Hsp90 molecular

chaperone. Cell. 1997;90(1):65-75. 118. Pearl LH, Prodromou C. Structure and mechanism of the Hsp90 molecular chaperone machinery. Annual review of biochemistry. 2006;75:271-94.

119. Stebbins CE, Russo AA, Schneider C, Rosen N, Hartl FU, Pavletich NP. Crystal structure of an Hsp90-geldanamycin complex: targeting of a protein chaperone by an antitumor agent. Cell. 1997;89(2):239-50.

120. Ali MM, Roe SM, Vaughan CK, Meyer P, Panaretou B, Piper PW, et al. Crystal structure of an Hsp90-nucleotide-p23/Sba1 closed chaperone complex. Nature. 2006;440(7087):1013-7.

121. Roe SM, Ali MM, Meyer P, Vaughan CK, Panaretou B, Piper PW, et al. The Mechanism of Hsp90 regulation by the protein kinase-specific cochaperone p50(cdc37). Cell. 2004;116(1):87-98.

122. Meyer P, Prodromou C, Hu B, Vaughan C, Roe SM, Panaretou B, et al. Structural and functional analysis of the middle segment of hsp90: implications for ATP hydrolysis and client protein and cochaperone interactions. Molecular cell. 2003;11(3):647-58.

123. Sato S, Fujita N, Tsuruo T. Modulation of Akt kinase activity by binding to Hsp90. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2000;97(20):10832-7.

124. Fontana J, Fulton D, Chen Y, Fairchild TA, McCabe TJ, Fujita N, et al. Domain mapping studies reveal that the M domain of hsp90 serves as a molecular scaffold to regulate Akt-dependent phosphorylation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase and NO release. Circulation research. 2002;90(8):866-73.

125. Vaughan CK, Gohlke U, Sobott F, Good VM, Ali MM, Prodromou C, et al. Structure of an Hsp90-Cdc37-Cdk4 complex. Molecular cell. 2006;23(5):697-707.

126. Hagn F, Lagleder S, Retzlaff M, Rohrberg J, Demmer O, Richter K, et al. Structural analysis of the interaction between Hsp90 and the tumor suppressor protein p53. Nature structural & molecular biology. 2011;18(10):1086-93.

127. Keyse SM. Dual-specificity MAP kinase phosphatases (MKPs) and cancer. Cancer metastasis reviews. 2008;27(2):253-61.

128. Brondello JM, Pouyssegur J, McKenzie FR. Reduced MAP kinase phosphatase-1 degradation after p42/p44MAPK-dependent phosphorylation. Science. 1999;286(5449):2514-7.

129. Finch AR, Caunt CJ, Perrett RM, Tsaneva-Atanasova K, McArdle CA. Dual specificity phosphatases 10 and 16 are positive regulators of EGF-stimulated ERK activity:

indirect regulation of ERK signals by JNK/p38 selective MAPK phosphatases. Cellular signalling. 2012;24(5):1002-11.

130. Yin Y, Liu YX, Jin YJ, Hall EJ, Barrett JC. PAC1 phosphatase is a transcription target of p53 in signalling apoptosis and growth suppression. Nature. 2003;422(6931):527-31.

131. Owens DM, Keyse SM. Differential regulation of MAP kinase signalling by dual-specificity protein phosphatases. Oncogene. 2007;26(22):3203-13.

132. Farooq A, Zhou MM. Structure and regulation of MAPK phosphatases. Cellular signalling. 2004;16(7):769-79.

133. Mandl M, Slack DN, Keyse SM. Specific inactivation and nuclear anchoring of extracellular signal-regulated kinase 2 by the inducible dual-specificity protein phosphatase DUSP5. Molecular and cellular biology. 2005;25(5):1830-45.

134. Masuda K, Shima H, Watanabe M, Kikuchi K. MKP-7, a novel mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase, functions as a shuttle protein. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2001;276(42):39002-11.

135. Huang CY, Lin YC, Hsiao WY, Liao FH, Huang PY, Tan TH. DUSP4 deficiency enhances CD25 expression and CD4+ T-cell proliferation without impeding T-cell development. European journal of immunology. 2012;42(2):476-88.

136. Kinney CM, Chandrasekharan UM, Yang L, Shen J, Kinter M, McDermott MS, et al. Histone H3 as a novel substrate for MAP kinase phosphatase-1. American journal of physiology Cell physiology. 2009;296(2):C242-9.

137. Li JP, Fu YN, Chen YR, Tan TH. JNK pathway-associated phosphatase dephosphorylates focal adhesion kinase and suppresses cell migration. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2010;285(8):5472-8.

138. Huang CY, Tan TH. DUSPs, to MAP kinases and beyond. Cell & bioscience. 2012;2(1):24.

139. Zhao Q, Wang X, Nelin LD, Yao Y, Matta R, Manson ME, et al. MAP kinase phosphatase 1 controls innate immune responses and suppresses endotoxic shock. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2006;203(1):131-40.

140. Jeffrey KL, Brummer T, Rolph MS, Liu SM, Callejas NA, Grumont RJ, et al. Positive regulation of immune cell function and inflammatory responses by phosphatase PAC-1. Nature immunology. 2006;7(3):274-83.

141. Loda M, Capodieci P, Mishra R, Yao H, Corless C, Grigioni W, et al. Expression of mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1 in the early phases of human epithelial carcinogenesis. The American journal of pathology. 1996;149(5):1553-64.

142. Denkert C, Schmitt WD, Berger S, Reles A, Pest S, Siegert A, et al. Expression of mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1 (MKP-1) in primary human ovarian carcinoma. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2002;102(5):507-13.

143. Bermudez O, Pages G, Gimond C. The dual-specificity MAP kinase phosphatases: critical roles in development and cancer. American journal of physiology Cell physiology. 2010;299(2):C189-202.

144. Warmka JK, Mauro LJ, Wattenberg EV. Mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-3 is a tumor promoter target in initiated cells that express oncogenic Ras. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2004;279(32):33085-92.

145. Ramnarain DB, Park S, Lee DY, Hatanpaa KJ, Scoggin SO, Otu H, et al. Differential gene expression analysis reveals generation of an autocrine loop by a mutant epidermal growth factor receptor in glioma cells. Cancer research. 2006;66(2):867-74.

146. Hakansson P, Nilsson B, Andersson A, Lassen C, Gullberg U, Fioretos T. Gene expression analysis of BCR/ABL1-dependent transcriptional response reveals enrichment for

genes involved in negative feedback regulation. Genes, chromosomes & cancer. 2008;47(4):267-75.

147. Xu S, Furukawa T, Kanai N, Sunamura M, Horii A. Abrogation of DUSP6 by hypermethylation in human pancreatic cancer. Journal of human genetics. 2005;50(4):159-67.
148. Okudela K, Yazawa T, Woo T, Sakaeda M, Ishii J, Mitsui H, et al. Down-regulation of DUSP6 expression in lung cancer: its mechanism and potential role in carcinogenesis. The American journal of pathology. 2009;175(2):867-81.

149. Bang YJ, Kwon JH, Kang SH, Kim JW, Yang YC. Increased MAPK activity and MKP-1 overexpression in human gastric adenocarcinoma. Biochemical and biophysical research communications. 1998;250(1):43-7.

150. Liao Q, Guo J, Kleeff J, Zimmermann A, Buchler MW, Korc M, et al. Down-regulation of the dual-specificity phosphatase MKP-1 suppresses tumorigenicity of pancreatic cancer cells. Gastroenterology. 2003;124(7):1830-45.

151. Rauhala HE, Porkka KP, Tolonen TT, Martikainen PM, Tammela TL, Visakorpi T. Dual-specificity phosphatase 1 and serum/glucocorticoid-regulated kinase are downregulated in prostate cancer. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2005;117(5):738-45.

152. Tsujita E, Taketomi A, Gion T, Kuroda Y, Endo K, Watanabe A, et al. Suppressed MKP-1 is an independent predictor of outcome in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncology. 2005;69(4):342-7.

153. Vicent S, Garayoa M, Lopez-Picazo JM, Lozano MD, Toledo G, Thunnissen FB, et al. Mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1 is overexpressed in non-small cell lung cancer and is an independent predictor of outcome in patients. Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2004;10(11):3639-49.

154. Wang HY, Cheng Z, Malbon CC. Overexpression of mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatases MKP1, MKP2 in human breast cancer. Cancer letters. 2003;191(2):229-37.
155. Givant-Horwitz V, Davidson B, Goderstad JM, Nesland JM, Trope CG, Reich R. The

PAC-1 dual specificity phosphatase predicts poor outcome in serous ovarian carcinoma. Gynecologic oncology. 2004;93(2):517-23.

156. Kim SC, Hahn JS, Min YH, Yoo NC, Ko YW, Lee WJ. Constitutive activation of extracellular signal-regulated kinase in human acute leukemias: combined role of activation of MEK, hyperexpression of extracellular signal-regulated kinase, and downregulation of a phosphatase, PAC1. Blood. 1999;93(11):3893-9.

157. Sieben NL, Oosting J, Flanagan AM, Prat J, Roemen GM, Kolkman-Uljee SM, et al. Differential gene expression in ovarian tumors reveals Dusp 4 and Serpina 5 as key regulators for benign behavior of serous borderline tumors. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2005;23(29):7257-64.

158. Yip-Schneider MT, Lin A, Marshall MS. Pancreatic tumor cells with mutant K-ras suppress ERK activity by MEK-dependent induction of MAP kinase phosphatase-2. Biochemical and biophysical research communications. 2001;280(4):992-7.

159. Chitale D, Gong Y, Taylor BS, Broderick S, Brennan C, Somwar R, et al. An integrated genomic analysis of lung cancer reveals loss of DUSP4 in EGFR-mutant tumors. Oncogene. 2009;28(31):2773-83.

160. Gaedcke J, Grade M, Jung K, Camps J, Jo P, Emons G, et al. Mutated KRAS results in overexpression of DUSP4, a MAP-kinase phosphatase, and SMYD3, a histone methyltransferase, in rectal carcinomas. Genes, chromosomes & cancer. 2010;49(11):1024-34.

161. Ortega-Paino E, Fransson J, Ek S, Borrebaeck CA. Functionally associated targets in mantle cell lymphoma as defined by DNA microarrays and RNA interference. Blood. 2008;111(3):1617-24.

162. Rushworth LK, Kidger AM, Delavaine L, Stewart G, van Schelven S, Davidson J, et al. Dual-specificity phosphatase 5 regulates nuclear ERK activity and suppresses skin cancer by inhibiting mutant Harvey-Ras (HRasQ61L)-driven SerpinB2 expression. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2014;111(51):18267-72.

163. Schories B, Janz M, Dorken B, Bommert K. Downregulation of genes involved in DNA repair and differential expression of transcription regulators and phosphatases precede IgM-induced apoptosis in the Burkitt's lymphoma cell line BL60-2. Biochimica et biophysica acta. 2004;1676(1):83-95.

164. Furukawa T, Fujisaki R, Yoshida Y, Kanai N, Sunamura M, Abe T, et al. Distinct progression pathways involving the dysfunction of DUSP6/MKP-3 in pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia and intraductal papillary-mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Modern pathology : an official journal of the United States and Canadian Academy of Pathology, Inc. 2005;18(8):1034-42.

165. Chan DW, Liu VW, Tsao GS, Yao KM, Furukawa T, Chan KK, et al. Loss of MKP3 mediated by oxidative stress enhances tumorigenicity and chemoresistance of ovarian cancer cells. Carcinogenesis. 2008;29(9):1742-50.

166. Chen HY, Yu SL, Chen CH, Chang GC, Chen CY, Yuan A, et al. A five-gene signature and clinical outcome in non-small-cell lung cancer. The New England journal of medicine. 2007;356(1):11-20.

167. Cui Y, Parra I, Zhang M, Hilsenbeck SG, Tsimelzon A, Furukawa T, et al. Elevated expression of mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase 3 in breast tumors: a mechanism of tamoxifen resistance. Cancer research. 2006;66(11):5950-9.

168. Arora D, Kothe S, van den Eijnden M, Hooft van Huijsduijnen R, Heidel F, Fischer T, et al. Expression of protein-tyrosine phosphatases in Acute Myeloid Leukemia cells: FLT3 ITD sustains high levels of DUSP6 expression. Cell communication and signaling : CCS. 2012;10(1):19.

169. Levy-Nissenbaum O, Sagi-Assif O, Kapon D, Hantisteanu S, Burg T, Raanani P, et al. Dual-specificity phosphatase Pyst2-L is constitutively highly expressed in myeloid leukemia and other malignant cells. Oncogene. 2003;22(48):7649-60.

170. Levy-Nissenbaum O, Sagi-Assif O, Raanani P, Avigdor A, Ben-Bassat I, Witz IP. Overexpression of the dual-specificity MAPK phosphatase PYST2 in acute leukemia. Cancer letters. 2003;199(2):185-92.

171. Levy-Nissenbaum O, Sagi-Assif O, Raanani P, Avigdor A, Ben-Bassat I, Witz IP. cDNA microarray analysis reveals an overexpression of the dual-specificity MAPK phosphatase PYST2 in acute leukemia. Methods in enzymology. 2003;366:103-13.

172. Johnson TR, Biggs JR, Winbourn SE, Kraft AS. Regulation of dual-specificity phosphatases M3/6 and hVH5 by phorbol esters. Analysis of a delta-like domain. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2000;275(41):31755-62.

173. Liu Y, Lagowski J, Sundholm A, Sundberg A, Kulesz-Martin M. Microtubule disruption and tumor suppression by mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase 4. Cancer research. 2007;67(22):10711-9.

174. Lucci MA, Orlandi R, Triulzi T, Tagliabue E, Balsari A, Villa-Moruzzi E. Expression profile of tyrosine phosphatases in HER2 breast cancer cells and tumors. Cellular oncology : the official journal of the International Society for Cellular Oncology. 2010;32(5-6):361-72.

175. Nonn L, Duong D, Peehl DM. Chemopreventive anti-inflammatory activities of curcumin and other phytochemicals mediated by MAP kinase phosphatase-5 in prostate cells. Carcinogenesis. 2007;28(6):1188-96.

176. Nonn L, Peng L, Feldman D, Peehl DM. Inhibition of p38 by vitamin D reduces interleukin-6 production in normal prostate cells via mitogen-activated protein kinase

phosphatase 5: implications for prostate cancer prevention by vitamin D. Cancer research. 2006;66(8):4516-24.

177. Lee S, Syed N, Taylor J, Smith P, Griffin B, Baens M, et al. DUSP16 is an epigenetically regulated determinant of JNK signalling in Burkitt's lymphoma. British journal of cancer. 2010;103(2):265-74.

178. Zaidi SK, Dowdy CR, van Wijnen AJ, Lian JB, Raza A, Stein JL, et al. Altered Runx1 subnuclear targeting enhances myeloid cell proliferation and blocks differentiation by activating a miR-24/MKP-7/MAPK network. Cancer research. 2009;69(21):8249-55.

179. Pollard TD, Borisy GG. Cellular motility driven by assembly and disassembly of actin filaments. Cell. 2003;112(4):453-65.

180. Ridley AJ, Schwartz MA, Burridge K, Firtel RA, Ginsberg MH, Borisy G, et al. Cell migration: integrating signals from front to back. Science. 2003;302(5651):1704-9.

181. Lammermann T, Sixt M. Mechanical modes of 'amoeboid' cell migration. Current opinion in cell biology. 2009;21(5):636-44.

182. Le Clainche C, Carlier MF. Regulation of actin assembly associated with protrusion and adhesion in cell migration. Physiological reviews. 2008;88(2):489-513.

183. Webb DJ, Donais K, Whitmore LA, Thomas SM, Turner CE, Parsons JT, et al. FAK-Src signalling through paxillin, ERK and MLCK regulates adhesion disassembly. Nature cell biology. 2004;6(2):154-61.

184. Berrier AL, Yamada KM. Cell-matrix adhesion. Journal of cellular physiology. 2007;213(3):565-73.

185. Parsons JT, Horwitz AR, Schwartz MA. Cell adhesion: integrating cytoskeletal dynamics and cellular tension. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology. 2010;11(9):633-43.
186. Liu S, Calderwood DA, Ginsberg MH. Integrin cytoplasmic domain-binding proteins. Journal of cell science. 2000;113 (Pt 20):3563-71.

187. Petit V, Thiery JP. Focal adhesions: structure and dynamics. Biology of the cell / under the auspices of the European Cell Biology Organization. 2000;92(7):477-94.

188. Vicente-Manzanares M, Choi CK, Horwitz AR. Integrins in cell migration--the actin connection. Journal of cell science. 2009;122(Pt 2):199-206.

189. Geiger B, Bershadsky A, Pankov R, Yamada KM. Transmembrane crosstalk between the extracellular matrix--cytoskeleton crosstalk. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology. 2001;2(11):793-805.

190. Mitra SK, Schlaepfer DD. Integrin-regulated FAK-Src signaling in normal and cancer cells. Current opinion in cell biology. 2006;18(5):516-23.

191. Broussard JA, Webb DJ, Kaverina I. Asymmetric focal adhesion disassembly in motile cells. Current opinion in cell biology. 2008;20(1):85-90.

192. Webb DJ, Parsons JT, Horwitz AF. Adhesion assembly, disassembly and turnover in migrating cells -- over and over again. Nature cell biology. 2002;4(4):E97-100.

193. Sadok A, Marshall CJ. Rho GTPases: masters of cell migration. Small GTPases. 2014;5:e29710.

194. Sanz-Moreno V, Gaggioli C, Yeo M, Albrengues J, Wallberg F, Viros A, et al. ROCK and JAK1 signaling cooperate to control actomyosin contractility in tumor cells and stroma. Cancer cell. 2011;20(2):229-45.

195. Sahai E, Marshall CJ. Differing modes of tumour cell invasion have distinct requirements for Rho/ROCK signalling and extracellular proteolysis. Nature cell biology. 2003;5(8):711-9.

196. Wilkinson S, Paterson HF, Marshall CJ. Cdc42-MRCK and Rho-ROCK signalling cooperate in myosin phosphorylation and cell invasion. Nature cell biology. 2005;7(3):255-61.

197. Kurokawa K, Matsuda M. Localized RhoA activation as a requirement for the induction of membrane ruffling. Molecular biology of the cell. 2005;16(9):4294-303.

198. Machacek M, Hodgson L, Welch C, Elliott H, Pertz O, Nalbant P, et al. Coordination of Rho GTPase activities during cell protrusion. Nature. 2009;461(7260):99-103.

199. Pertz O, Hodgson L, Klemke RL, Hahn KM. Spatiotemporal dynamics of RhoA activity in migrating cells. Nature. 2006;440(7087):1069-72.

200. Sanz-Moreno V, Gadea G, Ahn J, Paterson H, Marra P, Pinner S, et al. Rac activation and inactivation control plasticity of tumor cell movement. Cell. 2008;135(3):510-23.

201. Friedl P, Borgmann S, Brocker EB. Amoeboid leukocyte crawling through extracellular matrix: lessons from the Dictyostelium paradigm of cell movement. Journal of leukocyte biology. 2001;70(4):491-509.

202. Fackler OT, Grosse R. Cell motility through plasma membrane blebbing. The Journal of cell biology. 2008;181(6):879-84.

203. Sanz-Moreno V, Marshall CJ. Rho-GTPase signaling drives melanoma cell plasticity. Cell cycle. 2009;8(10):1484-7.

204. Smith LA, Aranda-Espinoza H, Haun JB, Dembo M, Hammer DA. Neutrophil traction stresses are concentrated in the uropod during migration. Biophysical journal. 2007;92(7):L58-60.

205. Yoshida K, Soldati T. Dissection of amoeboid movement into two mechanically distinct modes. Journal of cell science. 2006;119(Pt 18):3833-44.

206. Orgaz JL, Pandya P, Dalmeida R, Karagiannis P, Sanchez-Laorden B, Viros A, et al. Diverse matrix metalloproteinase functions regulate cancer amoeboid migration. Nature communications. 2014;5:4255.

207. Smith A, Bracke M, Leitinger B, Porter JC, Hogg N. LFA-1-induced T cell migration on ICAM-1 involves regulation of MLCK-mediated attachment and ROCK-dependent detachment. Journal of cell science. 2003;116(Pt 15):3123-33.

208. Worthylake RA, Lemoine S, Watson JM, Burridge K. RhoA is required for monocyte tail retraction during transendothelial migration. The Journal of cell biology. 2001;154(1):147-60.

209. Rintoul RC, Sethi T. The role of extracellular matrix in small-cell lung cancer. The Lancet Oncology. 2001;2(7):437-42.

210. Verschueren H, De Baetselier P, Bereiter-Hahn J. Dynamic morphology of metastatic mouse T-lymphoma cells invading through monolayers of 10T1/2 cells. Cell motility and the cytoskeleton. 1991;20(3):203-14.

211. Gadea G, Sanz-Moreno V, Self A, Godi A, Marshall CJ. DOCK10-mediated Cdc42 activation is necessary for amoeboid invasion of melanoma cells. Current biology : CB. 2008;18(19):1456-65.

212. Friedl P, Wolf K. Plasticity of cell migration: a multiscale tuning model. The Journal of cell biology. 2010;188(1):11-9.

213. Petrie RJ, Yamada KM. At the leading edge of three-dimensional cell migration. Journal of cell science. 2012;125(Pt 24):5917-26.

214. Paluch E, Sykes C, Prost J, Bornens M. Dynamic modes of the cortical actomyosin gel during cell locomotion and division. Trends in cell biology. 2006;16(1):5-10.

215. Paulus W, Baur I, Beutler AS, Reeves SA. Diffuse brain invasion of glioma cells requires beta 1 integrins. Laboratory investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology. 1996;75(6):819-26.

216. Polette M, Gilles C, de Bentzmann S, Gruenert D, Tournier JM, Birembaut P. Association of fibroblastoid features with the invasive phenotype in human bronchial cancer cell lines. Clinical & experimental metastasis. 1998;16(2):105-12.

217. Wolf K, Mazo I, Leung H, Engelke K, von Andrian UH, Deryugina EI, et al. Compensation mechanism in tumor cell migration: mesenchymal-amoeboid transition after blocking of pericellular proteolysis. The Journal of cell biology. 2003;160(2):267-77.

218. Yamazaki D, Kurisu S, Takenawa T. Regulation of cancer cell motility through actin reorganization. Cancer science. 2005;96(7):379-86.

219. Beningo KA, Dembo M, Kaverina I, Small JV, Wang YL. Nascent focal adhesions are responsible for the generation of strong propulsive forces in migrating fibroblasts. The Journal of cell biology. 2001;153(4):881-8.

220. Farooqui R, Fenteany G. Multiple rows of cells behind an epithelial wound edge extend cryptic lamellipodia to collectively drive cell-sheet movement. Journal of cell science. 2005;118(Pt 1):51-63.

221. Teddy JM, Kulesa PM. In vivo evidence for short- and long-range cell communication in cranial neural crest cells. Development. 2004;131(24):6141-51.

222. Davidson LA, Keller RE. Neural tube closure in Xenopus laevis involves medial migration, directed protrusive activity, cell intercalation and convergent extension. Development. 1999;126(20):4547-56.

223. Pitts WC, Rojas VA, Gaffey MJ, Rouse RV, Esteban J, Frierson HF, et al. Carcinomas with metaplasia and sarcomas of the breast. American journal of clinical pathology. 1991;95(5):623-32.

224. Sood AK, Seftor EA, Fletcher MS, Gardner LM, Heidger PM, Buller RE, et al. Molecular determinants of ovarian cancer plasticity. The American journal of pathology. 2001;158(4):1279-88.

225. Taipale M, Krykbaeva I, Koeva M, Kayatekin C, Westover KD, Karras GI, et al. Quantitative analysis of HSP90-client interactions reveals principles of substrate recognition. Cell. 2012;150(5):987-1001.

226. Chu Y, Solski PA, Khosravi-Far R, Der CJ, Kelly K. The mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatases PAC1, MKP-1, and MKP-2 have unique substrate specificities and reduced activity in vivo toward the ERK2 sevenmaker mutation. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1996;271(11):6497-501.

227. Ward Y, Gupta S, Jensen P, Wartmann M, Davis RJ, Kelly K. Control of MAP kinase activation by the mitogen-induced threonine/tyrosine phosphatase PAC1. Nature. 1994;367(6464):651-4.

228. Lang R, Hammer M, Mages J. DUSP meet immunology: dual specificity MAPK phosphatases in control of the inflammatory response. Journal of immunology. 2006;177(11):7497-504.

229. Tanoue T, Moriguchi T, Nishida E. Molecular cloning and characterization of a novel dual specificity phosphatase, MKP-5. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1999;274(28):19949-56.

230. Zhang Q, Muller M, Chen CH, Zeng L, Farooq A, Zhou MM. New insights into the catalytic activation of the MAPK phosphatase PAC-1 induced by its substrate MAPK ERK2 binding. Journal of molecular biology. 2005;354(4):777-88.

231. Chow KT, Timblin GA, McWhirter SM, Schlissel MS. MK5 activates Rag transcription via Foxo1 in developing B cells. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2013;210(8):1621-34.

232. Bind E, Kleyner Y, Skowronska-Krawczyk D, Bien E, Dynlacht BD, Sanchez I. A novel mechanism for mitogen-activated protein kinase localization. Molecular biology of the cell. 2004;15(10):4457-66.

233. Mandeville JT, Lawson MA, Maxfield FR. Dynamic imaging of neutrophil migration in three dimensions: mechanical interactions between cells and matrix. Journal of leukocyte biology. 1997;61(2):188-200.

234. Friedl P, Noble PB, Shields ED, Zanker KS. Locomotor phenotypes of unstimulated CD45RAhigh and CD45ROhigh CD4+ and CD8+ lymphocytes in three-dimensional collagen lattices. Immunology. 1994;82(4):617-24.

235. Friedl P, Zanker KS, Brocker EB. Cell migration strategies in 3-D extracellular matrix: differences in morphology, cell matrix interactions, and integrin function. Microscopy research and technique. 1998;43(5):369-78.

236. Cukierman E, Pankov R, Stevens DR, Yamada KM. Taking cell-matrix adhesions to the third dimension. Science. 2001;294(5547):1708-12.

237. Friedl P, Brocker EB. The biology of cell locomotion within three-dimensional extracellular matrix. Cellular and molecular life sciences : CMLS. 2000;57(1):41-64.

238. Kim A, Lakshman N, Petroll WM. Quantitative assessment of local collagen matrix remodeling in 3-D culture: the role of Rho kinase. Experimental cell research. 2006;312(18):3683-92.

239. Yamada KM, Cukierman E. Modeling tissue morphogenesis and cancer in 3D. Cell. 2007;130(4):601-10.

240. Cowden Dahl KD, Symowicz J, Ning Y, Gutierrez E, Fishman DA, Adley BP, et al. Matrix metalloproteinase 9 is a mediator of epidermal growth factor-dependent e-cadherin loss in ovarian carcinoma cells. Cancer research. 2008;68(12):4606-13.

241. Lu P, Takai K, Weaver VM, Werb Z. Extracellular matrix degradation and remodeling in development and disease. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology. 2011;3(12).

242. Mauris J, Woodward AM, Cao Z, Panjwani N, Argueso P. Molecular basis for MMP9 induction and disruption of epithelial cell-cell contacts by galectin-3. Journal of cell science. 2014;127(Pt 14):3141-8.

243. Rodriguez J, Calvo F, Gonzalez JM, Casar B, Andres V, Crespo P. ERK1/2 MAP kinases promote cell cycle entry by rapid, kinase-independent disruption of retinoblastomalamin A complexes. The Journal of cell biology. 2010;191(5):967-79.

244. Kollmann K, Heller G, Schneckenleithner C, Warsch W, Scheicher R, Ott RG, et al. A kinase-independent function of CDK6 links the cell cycle to tumor angiogenesis. Cancer cell. 2013;24(2):167-81.

245. Sulzmaier FJ, Jean C, Schlaepfer DD. FAK in cancer: mechanistic findings and clinical applications. Nature reviews Cancer. 2014;14(9):598-610.

246. Chen XL, Nam JO, Jean C, Lawson C, Walsh CT, Goka E, et al. VEGF-induced vascular permeability is mediated by FAK. Developmental cell. 2012;22(1):146-57.

247. Lim ST, Chen XL, Tomar A, Miller NL, Yoo J, Schlaepfer DD. Knock-in mutation reveals an essential role for focal adhesion kinase activity in blood vessel morphogenesis and cell motility-polarity but not cell proliferation. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2010;285(28):21526-36.

248. Wandinger SK, Richter K, Buchner J. The Hsp90 chaperone machinery. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2008;283(27):18473-7.

249. Soga S, Akinaga S, Shiotsu Y. Hsp90 inhibitors as anti-cancer agents, from basic discoveries to clinical development. Current pharmaceutical design. 2013;19(3):366-76.
250. Zhu AX, Zhao Y, Moller DE, Flier JS. Cloning and characterization of p97MAPK, a novel human homolog of rat ERK-3. Molecular and cellular biology. 1994;14(12):8202-11.
251. Jove R, Garber EA, Iba H, Hanafusa H. Biochemical properties of p60v-src mutants that induce different cell transformation parameters. Journal of virology. 1986;60(3):849-57.
252. Miyata Y, Ikawa Y, Shibuya M, Nishida E. Specific association of a set of molecular chaperones including HSP90 and Cdc37 with MOK, a member of the mitogen-activated protein kinase superfamily. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2001;276(24):21841-8.

253. Stancato LF, Chow YH, Hutchison KA, Perdew GH, Jove R, Pratt WB. Raf exists in a native heterocomplex with hsp90 and p50 that can be reconstituted in a cell-free system. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1993;268(29):21711-6.

254. Karakashev SV, Reginato MJ. Hypoxia/HIF1alpha induces lapatinib resistance in ERBB2-positive breast cancer cells via regulation of DUSP2. Oncotarget. 2015;6(4):1967-80.
255. Lin SC, Chien CW, Lee JC, Yeh YC, Hsu KF, Lai YY, et al. Suppression of dual-specificity phosphatase-2 by hypoxia increases chemoresistance and malignancy in human cancer cells. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2011;121(5):1905-16.

256. Nunes-Xavier C, Roma-Mateo C, Rios P, Tarrega C, Cejudo-Marin R, Tabernero L, et al. Dual-specificity MAP kinase phosphatases as targets of cancer treatment. Anti-cancer agents in medicinal chemistry. 2011;11(1):109-32.

257. Wang Z, Zhou JY, Kanakapalli D, Buck S, Wu GS, Ravindranath Y. High level of mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1 expression is associated with cisplatin resistance in osteosarcoma. Pediatric blood & cancer. 2008;51(6):754-9.

258. Wang J, Zhou JY, Wu GS. ERK-dependent MKP-1-mediated cisplatin resistance in human ovarian cancer cells. Cancer research. 2007;67(24):11933-41.

259. Cortes-Sempere M, Chattopadhyay S, Rovira A, Rodriguez-Fanjul V, Belda-Iniesta C, Tapia M, et al. MKP1 repression is required for the chemosensitizing effects of NF-kappaB and PI3K inhibitors to cisplatin in non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer letters. 2009;286(2):206-16.

260. Rojo F, Gonzalez-Navarrete I, Bragado R, Dalmases A, Menendez S, Cortes-Sempere M, et al. Mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1 in human breast cancer independently predicts prognosis and is repressed by doxorubicin. Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2009;15(10):3530-9.

261. McCready J, Wong DS, Burlison JA, Ying W, Jay DG. An Impermeant Ganetespib Analog Inhibits Extracellular Hsp90-Mediated Cancer Cell Migration that Involves Lysyl Oxidase 2-like Protein. Cancers. 2014;6(2):1031-46.

262. Sidera K, Gaitanou M, Stellas D, Matsas R, Patsavoudi E. A critical role for HSP90 in cancer cell invasion involves interaction with the extracellular domain of HER-2. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2008;283(4):2031-41.

263. Snigireva AV, Vrublevskaya VV, Skarga YY, Evdokimovskaya YV, Morenkov OS. Effect of heat shock protein 90 (Hsp90) on migration and invasion of human cancer cells in vitro. Bulletin of experimental biology and medicine. 2014;157(4):476-8.

264. Song X, Wang X, Zhuo W, Shi H, Feng D, Sun Y, et al. The regulatory mechanism of extracellular Hsp90{alpha} on matrix metalloproteinase-2 processing and tumor angiogenesis. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2010;285(51):40039-49.